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1                       BEFORE THE
              ILLINOIS COMMERCE COMMISSION

2

IN THE MATTER OF:            )
3                              )

NORTH SHORE GAS COMPANY,     )
4                              )

Proposed general rate        )
5 increase for gas             )

distribution service         )  No. 12-0511
6 (Tariffs filed               )

 July 31, 2012)              )  No. 12-0512
7                              )

THE PEOPLES GAS LIGHT AND    )
8 COKE COMPANY,                )

                             )
9 Proposed general rate        )

increase for gas             )
10 distribution services        )

(Tariffs filed               )
11  July 31, 2012)              )

12                    Chicago, Illinois
                    February 6, 2013

13          Met, pursuant to adjournment, at 10:00 a.m .,
 in Conference Room MHR, 160 North LaSalle Street,

14  Chicago, Illinois.

15  BEFORE:

16  Mr. Glennon P. Dolan, Administrative Law Judge

17  Ms. Sonya J. Teague, Administrative Law Judge

18 APPEARANCES:
    MR. JOHN RATNASWAMY

19     MS. CARLA SCARSELLA
    ROONEY, RIPPIE & RATNASWAMY, LLP

20     350 West Hubbard Street - Suite 600
    Chicago, Illinois 60054

21     (312)447-2801
22         for Peoples Gas/North Shore;
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4     160 North LaSalle Street, Suite C-800
    Chicago, Illinois 60601

5     (312)793-3305
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6

    MR. THEODORE T. EIDUKAS
7     MR. BRADLEY JACKSON

    EIDUKAS, FOLEY & LARDNER, LLP
8     321 NORTH CLARK STREET, SUITE 2800
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9     (312) 832-4913

        and
10     MS. MARY KLYASHEFF

    130 East Randolph Street
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    (312)240-4470
12         for Peoples Gas/North Shore Gas Co.;

    MR. CHRISTOPHER J. TOWNSEND
13     MR. CHRISTOPHER N. SKEY
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14     300 North LaSalle Street - Suite 4000
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15     (312)715-5255

        for IGS Energy;
16     MR. TIMOTHY O'BRIEN

    MS. KAREN LUSSON
17     100 West Randolph Street - 11th Floor
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18     (312)814-7203

        for the People of the State of Illinois;
19

    MS. JULIE SODERNA
20     MS. CHRISTIE HICKS

    309 West Washington Street, Suite 800
21     Chicago, Illinois  60606

    (312) 263-4282
22         For the Citizens Utility Board;
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1

2                       I N D E X

3

4                               Re    Re     By

5 WITNESSES:       Direct Cross Direct Cross Examiner

6 KYLE HOOPS

7                   365

8                           371

9

10 JAMES F. SCHOTT

11                   382

12                           387

13                           432

14                           456

15

16 MICHAEL BROSCH

17                   490

18                           494

19                           499

20                           499

21

22
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1                E X H I B I T S
NUMBER       MARKED FOR ID     IN EVIDENCE

2

NS
3 #1.0 revised                       386

#3.0, 3.1 through 3.13             517
4 #8.0 and 8.1                       370

PGL
5 #1.0 revised                       386

#3.0 and Exhibit 3.1 through 3.13  517
6 #8.0, 8.1 and 8.2 confidential and public

                                   370
7 NS-PGL

#20.0 and 20.1
8 #22.0 second revised               386

#24.0 revised, 24.1, 24.2          517
9

#28.0 revised, 28.1 confidential and public, 28.2,
10 28.3 revised, confidential and public and 28.4

confidential and public
11                                    370

#39.0                              517
12 #37.0                              386

#44.0, 44.1 confidential and public, 44.2, and 44.3
13                                    370

14 AG
#1.0, 1.11 through 1.12

15 #4.0, 4.1 through 4.11             493

16 Staff
#5.0, with Schedules 5.0, 5.02 N and P through 5.03

17 N and P,
#5.04 through 5.08

18 #15.0 and Schedules 15.01, 15.02 N and P, Attachmen ts
A through D

19 #15.1
                                   520

20

21

22  
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1                  E X H I B I T S

2 NUMBER       MARKED FOR ID     IN EVIDENCE

3

4 AG Cross Exhibit

5 #11              376               381

6 #12              378               381

7 #13              396               446

8 #14              402

9 #15              416               433

10 NS-PGL Cross Exhibit

11 #4               497               499

12 #5-7             498               499

13 #8               499

14 #9               515               516

15 IGS Energy Cross Exhibit

16 #8-9             470

17 #10-11           473               488

18 Staff Cross Exhibit

19 #8-9             518               519

20

21

22
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1      JUDGE DOLAN:  By the direction and the

2 authority of the Illinois Commerce Commission I cal l

3 Docket No. 12-0511 and 12-0512, North Shore Gas

4 Company and the Peoples Gas Light and Coke Company

5 proposed general increases in rates for gas service .

6               Will the parties please identify

7 themselves for the record?

8      MS. CARDONI:  On behalf of Staff witnesses for

9 the Illinois Commerce Commission, Jessica Cardoni,

10 John Feeley, Angelique Palmer and Nicole Luckey, 16 0

11 North LaSalle, Suite C-800, Chicago, Illinois 60601 .

12      MR. O'BRIEN:  On behalf of the People of the

13 State of Illinois, Karen Lusson, L-U-S-S-O-N, Timot hy

14 O'Brien, Office of the Illinois Attorney General, 1 00

15 West Randolph, Floor 11, Chicago, Illinois 60601.

16      MS. HICKS:  On behalf of the Citizens Utility

17 Board, Christie Hicks and Julie Soderna, 309 West

18 Washington, Suite 800, Chicago, Illinois 60606.

19      MR. REDDICK:  Appearing for the City of

20 Chicago, Conrad R. Reddick, R-E-D-D-I-C-K, 1015 Cre st

21 Street, Wheaton, Illinois 60189 and Diane Pezanoski ,

22 P-E-Z-A-N-O-S-K-I, Deputy Corporation Counsel, 30



362

1 North LaSalle Street, Suite 1400, Chicago 60602.

2      MR. TOWNSEND:  On behalf of Interstate Gas

3 Supply of Illinois, Inc., or IGS Energy, the law fi rm

4 of Quarles & Brady, 300 North LaSalle, Suite 4000,

5 Chicago, Illinois 60654 by Christopher J. Townsend,

6 Christopher N. Skey and Adam T. Margolin.

7      MS. KLYASHEFF:  Appearing for North Shore Gas

8 Company and the Peoples Gas Light and Coke Company,

9 Mary Klyasheff, 130 East Randolph, Chicago, Illinoi s

10 60601.

11      MR. EIDUKAS:  Also appearing on behalf of the

12 Peoples Gas Light and Coke Company and North Shore

13 Gas Company, Theodore T. Eidukas, spelled,

14 E-I-D-U-K-A-S, and Bradley D. Jackson of the law fi rm

15 Foley & Lardner, LLP, 321 North Clark Street, Suite

16 2800, Chicago, Illinois 60654.

17      MS. SCARSELLA:  Also on behalf of Peoples Gas

18 and North Shore, John Ratnaswamy and Carla Scarsell a

19 of the law firm of Rooney, Rippie and Ratnaswamy,

20 LLP, 350 West Hubbard Street, Suite 600, Chicago,

21 Illinois 60654.

22      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Let the record
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1 reflect there are no additional appearances.

2               Well, before we get started with the

3 testimony, I know we have a couple of motions to de al

4 with, and the first one we are going to deal with i s

5 Staff's Motion to Strike portions of Mr. Hoop's

6 surrebuttal testimony, and we are going to deny tha t

7 motion, and in denying the motion we just give you

8 the facts that the Commission has asked that we

9 provide more information rather than less.  We will

10 give the parties an opportunity for cross-examinati on

11 and to argue the information or argue their positio ns

12 in their briefs and give this testimony the

13 appropriate weight that we feel that it deserves.

14      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Next we are going to turn to th e

15 Motion to Strike to deny Peoples Gas Light and Coke

16 Company and North Shore Gas Company's request for a

17 conditional SFV tariff.  At this time, we are going

18 to deny this Motion to Strike.  We believe that thi s

19 proposal is something that the Commission should

20 review.  So it's important that it be briefed and

21 that the ALJs and the Commission have an opportunit y

22 to consider it, but in denying this we are not
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1 adopting the position.  We are just going to evalua te

2 it later at that point.

3      JUDGE DOLAN:  And we are just still reserving

4 our rights on -- or reserving ruling on the third

5 Motion to Strike that the AG has filed.  So we are

6 not ready -- we are not prepared to rule on that on e

7 yet today.  With that, I believe we are ready to ca ll

8 our first witness, Mr. Hoops.

9      MS. SCARSELLA:  Peoples Gas and North Shore

10 call Kyle Hoops to the stand.

11      JUDGE DOLAN:  I'm sorry.  Is it considered

12 Hoops?

13      MR. HOOPS:  Yeah.  I answer to both.

14      JUDGE DOLAN:  Mr. Hoops, do you want to raise

15 your right hand?

16                      (Whereupon, the witness was du ly

17                      sworn.)

18                      KYLE HOOPS,

19 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

20 testified as follows:

21

22
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1                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

2 BY MS. SCARSELLA:

3      Q.   Mr. Hoops, can you state and spell your

4 last name for the record?

5      A.   My name is Kyle Hoops.  The last name is

6 spelled, H-O-O-P-S.

7      Q.   Who is your employer, and what's your

8 business address?

9      A.   Peoples Gas; address, 3955 North Kilpatri ck

10 Avenue, Chicago, Illinois 60641.

11      Q.   And what's your position?

12      A.   General Manager, District Field Operation s.

13      Q.   Before you is a document that has been

14 marked for identification purposes as NS Exhibit 8. 0

15 with Attachment 8.1, which is entitled, "The Direct

16 Testimony of Kyle Hoops".  Did you -- was this

17 document prepared by you or under your direction an d

18 control?

19      A.   Yes, it was.

20      Q.   Also before you marked for identification

21 purposes is PGL Exhibit 8.0 with Attachments 8.1 an d

22 8.2, which is entitled, "The Direct Testimony of Ky le



366

1 Hoops".  Was this document also prepared by you and

2 under your direction and control?

3      A.   Yes, it was.

4      Q.   Do you have any additions or corrections to

5 the direct testimony that you submitted on behalf o f

6 North Shore and Peoples Gas?

7      A.   No, I do not.

8      Q.   Subject to any revisions made in subseque nt

9 testimony, are your answers in your direct testimon y

10 true and correct to the best of your knowledge?

11      A.   Yes.

12      Q.   If I were to ask you the same questions

13 today, would your answers remain the same?

14      A.   Yes.

15      Q.   Also marked before you -- also before you

16 marked for identification purposes is Exhibit NS-PG L

17 Exhibit 20.0 with Attachment 20.1.  This is entitle d,

18 "The Supplemental Direct Testimony of Kyle Hoops".

19 Was this document prepared by you or under your

20 direction and control?

21      A.   Yes, it was.

22      Q.   Do you have any additions or corrections to
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1 your testimony?

2      A.   No, I do not.

3      Q.   Subject to revisions made in subsequent

4 testimony, is the information contained in your

5 supplemental direct testimony true and correct, to

6 the best of your knowledge?

7      A.   Yes.

8      Q.   If I were to ask you the same questions a s

9 set forth in your supplemental direct testimony,

10 would your answers be -- remain the same?

11      A.   Yes.

12      Q.   Also marked -- also before you marked for

13 identification purposes is NS-PGL Exhibit 28.0

14 revised with Attachments 28.1 through 28.5, and I

15 note for the record that Attachments 28.1, 28.3, 28 .3

16 revised, 28.4 -- I apologize.  There are only four

17 attachments here supplemental to your rebuttal

18 testimony.  Let me start that again.

19               Do you have before you marked for

20 identification purposes NS-PGL Exhibit 28.0 revised

21 with Attachments 28.1, which is confidential and

22 public, 28.2, 28.3 revised, which is confidential a nd
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1 public, and 28.4, which is confidential and public?

2      A.   Yes.

3      Q.   Was this document prepared by you or unde r

4 your direction and control?

5      A.   Yes.

6      Q.   Subsequent to -- do you have any addition s

7 or corrections to your rebuttal testimony?

8      A.   No.

9      Q.   Subject to any revisions in your

10 surrebuttal testimony, is all the statements you ma ke

11 in your rebuttal testimony true and correct to the

12 best of your knowledge?

13      A.   Yes.

14      Q.   If I were to ask you the same questions

15 today, would your answers remain the same?

16      A.   Yes.

17      Q.   Also, and finally before you marked for

18 identification purposes is NS-PGL Exhibit 44.0 with

19 Attachments 44.1, which is confidential and public,

20 44.2 and 44.3.

21               Was -- this document which is

22 entitled, "The Surrebuttal Testimony of Kyle Hoops" ,
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1 was this document prepared by you or under your

2 direction and control?

3      A.   Yes, it was.

4      Q.   Do you have any additions or corrections to

5 this document?

6      A.   No, I do not.

7      Q.   Are your statements contained in your

8 testimony true and correct to the best of your

9 knowledge?

10      A.   Yes.

11      Q.   If I were to ask you the same questions

12 today as set forth in your surrebuttal testimony,

13 would your answers be the same?

14      A.   Yes.

15      Q.   Your Honors, at this time I would like to

16 move into the record NS Exhibit 8.0, NS Exhibit 8.1 ,

17 PGL Exhibit 8.0 with Attachments 8.1 and 8.2, and I

18 note 8.2 is confidential and public, NS-PGL

19 Exhibit 20.0 with Attachment 20.1, NS-PGL Exhibit

20 28.0 revised with Attachments 28.1, which is

21 confidential and public, 28.2, 28.3 revised, which is

22 confidential and public, 28.4 and finally NS-PGL



370

1 Exhibit 44.0 with Attachments 44.1, which is

2 confidential and public, 44.2 and 44.3.

3      JUDGE DOLAN:  Is there any objections?

4                      (No response.)

5      JUDGE DOLAN:  Hearing none, NS Exhibit 8.0 and

6 8.1 will be admitted into the record.  PGL Exhibit

7 8.0, 8.1 and 8.2 confidential and public will be

8 admitted into the record.  NS-PGL Exhibit 20.0 and

9 20.1 will be admitted into the record.  NS-PGL

10 Exhibit 28.0 revised, 28.1 confidential and public,

11 28.2, 28.3 revised, confidential and public and 28. 4

12 confidential and public will be admitted into the

13 record, along with NS-PGL Exhibit 44.0, 44.1

14 confidential and public, 44.2, and 44.3 will be

15 admitted into the record.

16                      (Whereupon, NS Exhibit 8.0 and

17                      8.1, PGL Exhibit 8.0, 8.1 and

18                      8.2 confidential and public,

19                      NS-PGL Exhibit 20.0 and 20.1

20                      NS-PGL Exhibit 28.0 revised,

21                      28.1 confidential and public,

22                      28.2, 28.3 revised, confidenti al
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1                      and public and 28.4 confidenti al

2                      and public, and NS-PGL

3                      Exhibit 44.0, 44.1 confidentia l

4                      and public, 44.2, and 44.3 wer e

5                      admitted into evidence.)

6      MS. SCARSELLA:  Mr. Hoops is tendered for

7 cross-examination.

8                  CROSS-EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

10      Q.   Good morning, Mr. Hoops.  My name is Tim

11 O'Brien, and I am with the Attorney General's Offic e.

12      A.   Good morning.

13      Q.   How are you this morning?

14      A.   Very good.

15      Q.   I am going to apologize in advance.  Just

16 in case I slip and I call you Mr. Hoops, it was a

17 last-minute change that --

18      A.   No problem.  I am used to it.

19      Q.   Mr. Hoops, do you have before you your

20 surrebuttal testimony, which was marked as NS-PGL

21 Exhibit 44.0?

22      A.   Yes.
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1      Q.   I would like to start by directing you to

2 Page 5, Line 106 of that testimony.  There you

3 testified that, "The Utilities have not started the

4 legacy program, a 2013 test year project.  It has

5 been investigating for cross bores as part of the

6 Accelerated Main Replacement Program follow-ups,

7 which is investigating AMRP services installed in

8 2012."  Did I read that correctly?

9      A.   That is correct.

10      Q.   What is the legacy program as you have us ed

11 that term?

12      A.   We looked at the services that have been

13 installed using directional drilling, underground

14 directional drilling, since we started back in the

15 '90s and that population of services is considered

16 our legacy program.

17      Q.   At what point in time did the Utilities

18 first become aware of risks that the service lines

19 may have been inadvertently bored into or through

20 existing sewer lines?

21      A.   Through American Gas Association, other

22 Utilities.  It became a conversation among gas
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1 Utilities in the United States.  I'm not aware of a n

2 exact time or date that I became, you know,

3 consciously aware, but there is publications that

4 were, you know, included as part of some of the dat a

5 requests that show some of the national discussions

6 regarding cross bores.

7      Q.   And I know that you just said that you

8 weren't aware of an exact date.  Would you be able to

9 provide an estimate of what time that was?  What is

10 it, you know, five years, ten years?

11      A.   I would have to look at some of the AGA

12 information, because that's some of the first

13 conversations we started to have with the industry on

14 that.  So that's something I would have to research .

15      Q.   Well, we can move on from that.  As the

16 procedures are today, have they been modified to

17 reduce the risk that new cross bore situations woul d

18 occur?

19      A.   That's correct.  We have modified them ov er

20 time as we have learned.  That's correct.

21      Q.   And is it still possible to operate borin g

22 equipment in such a way as to risk cross boring int o
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1 sewer or other underground facilities?

2      A.   Try that again.  What was your question?

3      Q.   Is it still possible to operate boring

4 equipment in such a way that you could still run a

5 risk of cross boring into sewer or other undergroun d

6 facilities?

7      A.   I would imagine there is always going to be

8 some level of risk with directional drilling.

9      Q.   Now, if I could direct you to Line 109, y ou

10 testified that "Resources for the project are

11 temporarily assigned from other work.  Permanent

12 assignments will be made when the program begins in

13 2013 and then backfilled as appropriate."  Did I re ad

14 that correctly?

15      A.   That's correct.

16      Q.   Does the legacy program represent

17 discretionary activity that can be deferred until t he

18 companies choose to commence work?

19      A.   That's probably a fair categorization.  W e

20 have worked with, for example, plumbing and other

21 contractors so that we are made aware when there is  a

22 potential discovery of a cross bore, and with that
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1 type of public communication place, that does reduc e

2 the risk and creates some discretion with the

3 project.

4      Q.   Is public safety being placed at risk by

5 the Company's decision to defer commencement of the

6 legacy program until later in 2013?

7      A.   I'd see it as a prioritization.  So I don 't

8 see it as a safety risk.  In other words, the

9 investigations that are ongoing, we are looking for

10 possible cross bore situations, the AMRP follow-ups

11 that you described from my testimony.

12      Q.   Thank you.  Now, at Line 112 you testify

13 that at this point it is only a matter of sending o ut

14 a request for bids and selecting a contractor to

15 begin the 2013 legacy inspection program.  This is

16 planned for a first year of -- first quarter of 201 3

17 test year.  Did I read that correctly?

18      A.   That's correct.

19      Q.   As we sit here today, has the Company

20 issued any requests for bids?

21      A.   The requests for bids have not been issue d.

22 It was a recent response to a data request that is
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1 scheduled and actually later in the month of

2 February.

3      Q.   Thank you.  Mr. Hoops, I would like to sh ow

4 you what will be marked as AG Cross Exhibit 11 for

5 identification purposes.  For the record, this is t he

6 Company's response to AG data request 22.13, along

7 with Attachment 1, 2 of data request AG 2213, and

8 also for the record, the Company has designated

9 Attachment 1 confidential.

10      MS. SCARSELLA:  I'm sorry, Mr. O'Brien, but

11 there is an attachment that's -- at least on my cop y,

12 a 22.14.  Was that intended?

13                      (Whereupon, AG Cross Exhibit N o.

14                      11 was marked for

15                      identification.)

16      MR. O'BRIEN:  No, no.  I apologize for that.

17 That can be pulled off.

18 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

19      Q.   Mr. Hoops, I believe this is probably the

20 data request that you were just referring to?

21      A.   That's correct.

22      Q.   And this response is dated January 28,
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1 2013, correct?

2      A.   That's correct.

3      Q.   And as you just said, according to the

4 response, the requests for bid documents are still

5 being prepared, correct?

6      A.   That's correct.

7      Q.   Is it also correct that according to this

8 response the -- there are four known vendors that a re

9 available from which proposals will be solicited?

10      A.   That's correct.

11      Q.   Is it also correct that according to the

12 tentative schedule and according to Part C, the

13 tentative schedule will not start work until

14 April 15th of the test year, correct?

15      A.   That is correct.

16      Q.   Is it possible that no acceptable bids wi ll

17 be received requiring more time than the Company ha s

18 estimated to start work?

19      A.   I don't believe so.

20      Q.   Is it possible that the best offered term s

21 for the work would be available for a different wor k

22 schedule than you have assumed?
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1      A.   I don't believe so.

2      Q.   Was the custom -- was the Company's

3 estimated cost for the legacy cross bores program

4 prepared without the benefit of any vendor quotes i n

5 hand to know what those costs would actually be?

6      A.   We had information from the 2012 work tha t

7 we have been doing.  So we did have some knowledge of

8 those costs.  So while we didn't have bids for the

9 2013 work, we had experience with the costs of the

10 2012 work.

11      Q.   Are there significant contingency

12 allowances within the cost estimates that you have

13 submitted for anticipated cross bores inspection an d

14 remediation work?

15      A.   The typical contingency.  I don't know th at

16 there are any excessive.  There is contingency

17 included.

18      Q.   And I would like to direct you to the

19 attachment -- or attached 01, which the Company has

20 designated as confidential.  So without stating wha t

21 any of the numbers are on that attachment, would yo u

22 agree that there is an allowance for contingency
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1 indicated in the columns?

2      A.   Yes, there is.

3      Q.   Mr. Hoops, was request -- was the Company 's

4 response to request AG 22.13 prepared under your

5 direction or control?

6      A.   Yes, it was.

7      Q.   Okay.  I would now like to show you what

8 will be marked as AG Cross Exhibit 12.  And hopeful ly

9 there are no extraneous attachments to this one.

10                      (Whereupon, AG Cross Exhibit N o.

11                      12 was marked for

12                      identification.)

13 BY MR. O'BRIEN:

14      Q.   For the record, this is the Company's

15 response to AG data request 16.24, and I will also

16 note for the record that the Company objected to Pa rt

17 C of this response.

18               Mr. Hoops, have you seen this respons e

19 before?

20      A.   Yes, I have.

21      Q.   And was this prepared under your directio n

22 or control?



380

1      A.   Yes, it was.

2      Q.   Would you agree that the date of this

3 response is December 20, 2012?

4      A.   Yes.

5      MR. O'BRIEN:  If I can just have one quick

6 moment, your Honor.  At this time, the People would

7 like to move into evidence AG Cross Exhibit 11 and AG

8 Cross Exhibit 12.

9      MS. SCARSELLA:  Your Honors, I have no

10 objections, per se, but I would like to note while

11 we -- Peoples Gas did object to Subpart C, we did

12 provide an answer.  So the response is complete.  W e

13 have no objections otherwise.

14      JUDGE DOLAN:  Are we marking 11 confidential o r

15 just the attachment confidential?

16      MS. SCARSELLA:  It's just the attachment.  The

17 written response is not confidential.  It's the

18 attachment to the response.

19      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  So subject to that, AG

20 Cross Exhibit 11 will be admitted into the record

21 with the attachment contained therein marked

22 confidential, and AG Cross Exhibit 12 will be
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1 admitted into the record.

2                      (Whereupon, AG Cross Exhibit

3                      Nos. 11-12 were marked for

4                      identification.)

5      MR. O'BRIEN:  Thank you, your Honor, and thank

6 you, Mr. Hoops.  We have no further questions.

7      JUDGE DOLAN:  Who is going next?

8      MS. SODERNA:  CUB does not have any questions

9 for this witness.

10      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  All right.  Staff then?

11      MS. CARDONI:  We don't have any questions

12 either, your Honor.

13      JUDGE DOLAN:  That cleared up a lot of time.

14 All right.  Mr. Hoops -- wait.  I'm sorry.  Do you

15 have any redirect?

16      MS. SCARSELLA:  May we have a minute?  It won' t

17 take long.

18      JUDGE DOLAN:  Yes.  We will go off the record.

19                      (Whereupon, a discussion was h ad

20                      off the record.)

21      MS. SCARSELLA:  We have no redirect.

22      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Hoops .
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1                      (Whereupon, the witness was du ly

2                      sworn.)

3                      JAMES F. SCHOTT,

4 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

5 testified as follows:

6                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

7 BY MR. RATNASWAMY:

8      Q.   North Shore Gas Company and the Peoples G as

9 Light and Coke Company call as their next witness M r.

10 James F. Schott.

11               Mr. Schott, could you please state

12 your name and spell your last name for the record?

13      A.   James -- excuse me.  James F. Schott,

14 S-C-H-O-T-T.

15      Q.   What is your business address, please?

16      A.   130 East Randolph Street, Chicago,

17 Illinois.

18      Q.   And by whom are you employed?

19      A.   I am employed by Integrys Energy Group.

20      Q.   And in what capacity?

21      A.   Vice president and Chief Financial Office r.

22      Q.   Did you prepare for submission in this
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1 proceeding direct testimony consisting of -- or cau se

2 to be prepared under your supervision or control

3 direct testimony consisting of North Shore Exhibit

4 1.0 revised and Peoples Gas Exhibit 1.0 revised?

5      A.   Yes.

6      Q.   Okay.  And with respect to each of those

7 items, if I were to ask you the questions that appe ar

8 in that testimony today, would your answers be the

9 same, and would they be true and correct subject to

10 such revisions and updates as you may have presente d

11 in your later testimony?

12      A.   Yes.

13      Q.   Your Honors, before I ask Mr. Schott abou t

14 his rebuttal, I will note we had indicated we would

15 file an errata change to Line 93 of his rebuttal, a nd

16 I discovered this morning that when we did the erra ta

17 we missed that change.  So on Line 93 of his rebutt al

18 where it says "rate bases", it should say "gross

19 plant in rate bases".  And I'm not sure if a practi ce

20 has been established.

21               Would you like us to re-file that?

22      JUDGE DOLAN:  Probably just to keep the record
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1 clear that would be a good idea.

2      MS. LUSSON:  John -- I'm sorry to interrupt.

3 Can you just repeat the page number where it is?

4      MR. RATNASWAMY:  The page is five of his

5 rebuttal.

6      MS. LUSSON:  Rebuttal or surrebuttal?

7      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Rebuttal and it's Line 93.

8      MS. LUSSON:  Thank you.  And read that again.

9      MR. RATNASWAMY:  So where it says "rate bases"

10 it should say "gross plant in rate bases".

11      MS. LUSSON:  Thank you.

12      MR. RATNASWAMY:  So I think when your Honor

13 will -- when we re-file it we will probably call it

14 second revised.  So I will refer to it that way

15 today, if that's all right.

16 BY MR. RATNASWAMY:

17      Q.   So, Mr. Schott, did you -- subject to the

18 correction just noted, did you prepare or cause to be

19 prepared under your direct supervision and control

20 rebuttal testimony identified as North Shore and

21 Peoples Gas Exhibits 22.0 revised, and as I said, a s

22 indicated, it will be second revised?
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1      A.   Yes.

2      Q.   Okay.  And if I were to ask you the

3 questions that appear in that testimony today, woul d

4 your answers be the same subject to such revisions

5 and updates as you may have presented in your

6 surrebuttal testimony, and would they be true and

7 correct?

8      A.   Yes.

9      Q.   Thank you.  And finally, did you prepare or

10 cause to be prepared under your direct supervision

11 and control surrebuttal testimony identified as Nor th

12 Shore and Peoples Gas Exhibit 37.0?

13      A.   Yes.

14      Q.   Okay.  And if I were to ask you the

15 questions that appear in that testimony today, woul d

16 your answers be the same, and would they be true an d

17 correct?

18      A.   Yes.

19      Q.   Thank you.  Your Honors, I move the

20 admission of those four exhibits; North Shore

21 Exhibit 1.0 revised, Peoples Gas Exhibit 1.0 revise d,

22 North Shore Peoples Gas Exhibit 22.0, currently fil ed
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1 as revised, to be filed as second revised, and Nort h

2 Shore and Peoples Gas Exhibit 37.0.

3      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Are there any objections?

4                      (No response.)

5      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Hearing none, the exhibits are

6 admitted into the record, and they are as follows:

7 NS Exhibit 1.0 revised, PGL Exhibit 1.0 revised,

8 NS-PGL Exhibit 22.0 revised, to be filed as second

9 revised, and NS-PGL Exhibit 37.0.

10                      (Whereupon, NS Exhibit 1.0

11                      revised, PGL Exhibit 1.0

12                      revised, NS-PGL Exhibit 22.0

13                      second revised and NS-PGL

14                      Exhibit 37.0 were admitted int o

15                      evidence.)

16      MR. RATNASWAMY:  So we will tender Mr. Schott

17 for cross-examination.

18      JUDGE DOLAN:  Do you want to start, Ms. Lusson ?

19      MS. LUSSON:  Sure.  Thank you, your Honor.

20                      CROSS-EXAMINATION

21 BY MS. LUSSON:

22      Q.   Good morning, Mr. Schott.
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1      A.   Good morning, Ms. Lusson.  How are you?

2      Q.   Fine, thanks.  How are you?

3      A.   Good, good.

4      Q.   And I note that you have had a promotion

5 since you filed rebuttal testimony; is that correct ?

6      A.   That's correct.

7      Q.   So in your -- you are the Vice President

8 and Chief Financial Officer of Integrys Energy Grou p;

9 is that correct?

10      A.   That's correct.

11      Q.   And within that position you also oversee

12 both Peoples Gas and North Shore Gas as Vice

13 President and Chief Financial Officer?

14      A.   Technically, I have not been named to tha t

15 title yet, but I do perform those functions, yes.

16      Q.   Okay.  Now, you came from the Wisconsin

17 Public Service Company when North Shore and Peoples

18 Gas merged.  The corporate reorganization occurred in

19 2006 or 2007, I think.

20      A.   '7, correct.

21      Q.   2007.  So in the positions you've held

22 since the merger, you -- is it fair to say that you
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1 have observed operational changes in the Company in

2 that time period?

3      A.   Yeah.  I'm not exactly sure what you woul d

4 mean by operational changes, but --

5      Q.   Well, changes in the way the business is

6 run for both Peoples Gas and North Shore, whether i t

7 be installation of new IT systems or streamlining o r

8 other kinds of changes that occur when a merger

9 occurs.

10      A.   Yeah.  I would be -- I would say I was

11 aware of them, yes.  I would be aware.

12      Q.   Now, if you could turn to Page 9 of your

13 direct testimony.

14      MR. RATNASWAMY:  There are slight differences.

15 So Peoples or North Shore?

16 BY MS. LUSSON:

17      Q.   Oh, let's just use Peoples.

18      A.   Okay.

19      Q.   Actually, for purposes of my questioning I

20 have the North Shore versions.  I think my question s

21 apply to both Companies as you will see, but for

22 purposes of citing the pages, we will use the North
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1 Shore.

2      A.   Okay.

3      Q.   Now, I believe at line -- if you could

4 reference Lines 165 through 173.

5      A.   All right.

6      Q.   At Line 169 you indicate, "Notwithstandin g

7 increased automation of its distribution and custom er

8 systems, however, a gas Utility's operations are --

9 also are highly labor intensive."  Do you see that?

10      A.   Yes, I do.

11      Q.   It's correct, isn't it, that, in fact, th e

12 Company has been able to expand its automated syste ms

13 to displace work that was previously done by

14 employees; would you agree?

15      A.   I -- I am not aware of any specific

16 instances.

17      Q.   Well, for example, perhaps prior to your

18 joining Peoples Gas that there was -- for example, an

19 example of that would be the installation of the

20 automated meter reading technology wherein --

21      A.   Yes.

22      Q.   -- it became easier to read customer
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1 meters, and as a result, presumably less employees

2 and less truck -- less employees were needed and le ss

3 truck rolls occurred?

4      A.   That's correct.

5      Q.   And, in fact, in this case is the Company

6 proposing to include in its rate base the automated

7 meter -- automated -- the AMI metering system, whic h

8 presumably would also create some efficiencies in t he

9 operational functioning of the Companies?

10      A.   I believe -- are you referring to the wor k

11 management system?

12      Q.   The AMI.

13      A.   Yeah, AMI.

14      Q.   Yeah, advanced metering infrastructure, t he

15 digital meters, if you are aware of those.

16      A.   I'm not aware of them.

17      Q.   Okay.  That's all right.  And I am

18 assuming, is it fair to say, that the Company

19 continues to be on the lookout and invest in

20 automation with the goal of reducing operational an d

21 maintenance costs?

22      A.   That's correct.
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1      Q.   And that quest to reduce costs is an

2 ongoing, never ending process; would you agree?

3      A.   That's correct.

4      Q.   And management is not, quote, unquote,

5 "finished" looking for innovations, better technolo gy

6 or methods of operation to reduce costs, is it, sin ce

7 the merger, for example?

8      A.   That's correct.

9      Q.   Now, in that same paragraph we were

10 referencing that you indicate at Line 172 that, "Th e

11 Utility also makes efficient use of service Company

12 personnel and outside personnel resources"?

13      A.   That's correct.

14      Q.   Now, it's correct, isn't it, that Integry s,

15 the Peoples Gas, North Shore parent Company operate s

16 a centralized service Company otherwise known as

17 Integrys Business Services; is that correct?

18      A.   That's correct.

19      Q.   And is the idea behind IBS -- we will cal l

20 it IBS for short -- that certain shared functions i n

21 administrative overhead can be provided centrally b y

22 IBS for all of the affiliated Utility Companies
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1 within Integrys so as to reduce overall costs and

2 improve services available to the Utilities?

3      A.   That's correct.

4      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Ms. Lusson, can I just pause

5 for a moment?  I don't think it really matters

6 honestly, but that's not actually the name of the

7 Company.  It's Integrys Business Support and not

8 Services.

9      MS. LUSSON:  Okay.  Thank you for that

10 correction.

11 BY MS. LUSSON:

12      Q.   And in your opinion, will Integrys and IB S

13 continue to invest in new technologies and shared

14 service opportunities that create an opportunity to

15 reduce future expenses of operating Peoples Gas and

16 North Shore Gas and the other Integrys operating

17 Companies?

18      A.   When justified either on a cost-benefit

19 analysis or through better customer service, yes.

20      Q.   And isn't it correct that incentive cash

21 compensation is paid to Integrys employees, includi ng

22 Peoples Gas and North Shore employees based in part
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1 upon their success in reducing O&M expenses relativ e

2 to targeted levels of spending?

3      A.   That's correct.

4      Q.   And is the philosophy behind payment of

5 incentives to employees for their achievement of

6 expense controls in that management does exercise a

7 degree of control over operations and maintenance

8 spending?

9      A.   Could you repeat that?

10      Q.   And is the philosophy behind the payment of

11 incentive compensation to employees for their

12 achievement of designated expense controls that

13 management does exercise a degree of control over

14 operations and maintenance spending?

15      A.   Yes.

16      Q.   Is it correct to assume, therefore, that a

17 payment of incentives to Integrys employees will wo rk

18 to produce efficiencies within the Utilities that

19 would not otherwise be achievable?

20      A.   I am thinking about that last part, that

21 would not otherwise be achievable.  I don't know if  I

22 would agree with that part of the statement.
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1      Q.   Okay.  But if -- assuming if -- if the

2 employees hit the benchmarks, the goal is to incent

3 efficiency for the management staff within the

4 Integrys Companies; is that fair to say?

5      A.   Yes.

6      Q.   And is it reasonable to expect that the

7 amount of incentives paid to manage -- manage O&M

8 expenses through the incentive compensation program

9 should not exceed the amounts of cost savings that

10 are created by such incentives?

11      A.   Yes.

12      Q.   Okay.  I would like to ask you a few

13 questions about your -- in your surrebuttal testimo ny

14 regarding the issue of average versus year-end rate

15 base.  So if you could turn to Page 5 of your

16 surrebuttal.

17      A.   I am there.

18      Q.   At Line 99 you indicate, "While I find Mr .

19 Brosch's remark unclear, if he means that all of th e

20 items he mentions are measured on an average rather

21 than year-end basis, that is incorrect."  Do you se e

22 that there?
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1      A.   Yes.

2      Q.   And then you go on to say, "Most of these

3 items are income statement items and thus are

4 measured for a period; i.e., on a cumulative basis as

5 of the end of the year.  Is that your testimony?

6      A.   Yes.

7      Q.   So I would like to ask you a few question s

8 about your use of the phrase "income statement item s"

9 and explore what we are referring to there.  When y ou

10 say, "Income statement items are measured for a

11 period", do you mean they are measured throughout t he

12 2013 test year by adding up all 12 months?

13      A.   Yes.

14      Q.   So, for example, if employee wage rates a re

15 scheduled to increase in May of 2013, would you agr ee

16 that expenses for labor are forecasted to be somewh at

17 higher after May than before May in the test year

18 because the wage increase for administrative

19 employees was effective for only part of the

20 projected year?

21      A.   Yes.

22      Q.   And, in fact, the general wage increase f or
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1 administrative employees was forecasted to go into

2 effect in March of 2013; is that correct, if you

3 know?

4      A.   Subject to check, I think I would agree,

5 yes.

6      Q.   I will show you what I will mark as AG

7 Cross Exhibit 13.

8                      (Whereupon, AG Cross Exhibit N o.

9                      13 was marked for

10                      identification.)

11 BY MS. LUSSON:

12      Q.   AG Cross Exhibit 13 is the Company's

13 response to AG data request 10.25.  Mr. Schott, was

14 this response prepared by you or under your

15 supervision?

16      A.   Which one?

17      Q.   AG 10.25.

18      A.   I don't believe so.

19      Q.   Are you familiar with -- if you could tak e

20 a moment to look at that --

21      A.   Yes.

22      Q.   -- and see if you can accept the
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1 information there, subject to check.

2      A.   Yeah, I have no reason to doubt this, so --

3      Q.   Okay.  And, in fact, the previous questio n

4 I asked you was regarding the general wage increase

5 for administrative employees being forecasted to go

6 into effect in March of 2013, and if you look at

7 Subpart B, that does indicate that it's -- that is,

8 in fact, the case according to the Company in this

9 data request response; do you agree?

10      A.   Yes.

11      Q.   And do you have any reason to believe tha t

12 that has changed?

13      A.   No.

14      Q.   Now, are you familiar with the term

15 "annualized" from an accounting perspective and a

16 budgeting perspective?  If I gave you a definition,

17 would that -- could you tell me --

18      A.   Well, why don't you give me the definitio n

19 so I know we are talking about the same thing.

20      Q.   Okay.  Would you agree that annualized

21 references treating an ongoing level of -- treating

22 an expense at an ongoing level at that point in tim e
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1 so as if it occurred throughout the annual period?

2      A.   Okay.  I understand that definition.

3      Q.   Okay.  And as a hypothetical for purposes

4 of defining annualization, would you agree that if

5 one was to annualize, for example -- and this is ju st

6 strictly hypothetical.  I am not trying to

7 specifically reference what -- a wage increase bein g

8 experienced by Peoples and North Shore, but for

9 hypothetical purposes, is it correct that if one wa s

10 to annualize a three percent wage increase occurrin g

11 midyear, you would approximately double it as if it

12 were in effect all year long for purposes of if you

13 were going to annualize something?

14      A.   Yes.

15      Q.   And that stands in contrast to a

16 forecasting methodology, an averaging forecasting

17 methodology, would you agree, wherein monthly amoun ts

18 are examined, and those amounts are averaged to

19 obtain an average level as opposed to an annualized

20 level?

21      A.   You better repeat that question.

22      Q.   An annualization is different than a
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1 forecasting methodology that involves an average

2 level of expense; would you agree, wherein the

3 monthly --

4      A.   Forecasting?  Wait a minute.  I'm not sur e.

5 Am I looking beyond the year we are discussing?

6      Q.   Forecasting for the test year, I am talki ng

7 about.  Let's use the test year.  So you look at th e

8 low and the high and you average it, and that would

9 be the average level of that expense, as opposed to

10 an annualized level where you assume that level of

11 expense is occurring throughout the year.

12      A.   Yeah.  And I guess that's where I struggl e

13 with Mr. Brosch's testimony is that that's not how

14 you do it.  I mean, you take your January expenses,

15 your February expenses, and you add -- through

16 December, and you add them up and that's the

17 12 months of your forecast.

18      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honors, I would move to

19 strike the response.  My question is -- was actuall y

20 trying to elicit a definition of averaging.

21      JUDGE DOLAN:  Sustained.

22



400

1 BY MS. LUSSON:

2      Q.   So for purposes of my questions, I just

3 want to make sure we are on the same page in terms of

4 understanding what annualizing means and

5 understanding averaging.  So, again, averaging as

6 opposed -- we have talked about what annualizing

7 means; is that right?

8      A.   Yes.

9      Q.   And then averaging is something different ,

10 wherein the low and the high of an expense is

11 examined and an averaging effort is made.

12      A.   I don't know of any forecasting method th at

13 would do it that way.

14      Q.   Well, let's go through a few questions

15 about those methodologies.  Now, Peoples Gas has no t

16 included in its 2013 test year's expense forecast a n

17 annualization as we have just defined it of the May

18 2013 wage increase as if that wage increase had bee n

19 effective throughout the entire year, has it?

20      A.   That is correct.

21      Q.   So -- and do you know, for example, how i t

22 was forecasted?  Was there an effort to acknowledge
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1 that, in fact, that increase in wages that occurs i n

2 May will not be -- was not in effect in the earlier

3 part of the year?

4      A.   Right.  We -- the 12 months, yes.

5      Q.   So it sounds like you would agree then th at

6 with regard to wage rates paid to administrative

7 employees, the cumulative amount of cost included f or

8 the test year has several early months in 2013 at t he

9 older and lower wage rates and the months of May an d

10 beyond that at the higher wage rates; is that fair?

11      A.   That's correct.

12      Q.   So in that sense the wage rate forecast f or

13 the test year is not annualized; would you agree?

14      A.   That is correct.  Annualized -- it's not

15 annualized based on year-end wage rates.

16      Q.   Okay.  And do you know if the Utilities

17 have annualized depreciation expense for the test

18 year based upon year-end plant in service or instea d

19 as an average level of forecasted depreciation

20 expense throughout 2013?

21      A.   We use an actual depreciation expense per

22 month.
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1      Q.   So I want to show you what I will mark as

2 AG Cross Exhibit 14, and AG Cross Exhibit 14 is par t

3 of the Company's Part 285 filing.  I have -- the

4 first page is the depreciation expense listed for

5 Peoples Gas, and the second page is for North Shore

6 Gas Company, and this was part of Schedule C12 file d

7 by the Company.  And actually the first page shows

8 the forecasted year ending December 31st, 2012 for

9 Peoples Gas, and the second page shows the test yea r

10 ending December 31, 2013 for North Shore Gas.  But do

11 you recognize this to be a portion of the Peoples a nd

12 North Shore Part 285 filing?

13      A.   To be honest, no.

14                      (Whereupon, AG Cross Exhibit N o.

15                      14 was marked for

16                      identification.)

17 BY MS. LUSSON:

18      Q.   Well, can you accept it subject to check?

19      A.   Yes.

20      Q.   Okay.  I appreciate your honesty that you

21 don't recognize it.  Okay.  But you would agree,

22 wouldn't you, that this indicates that, in fact, th e
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1 depreciation expense is not calculated or forecaste d

2 on an annualized level, but rather looks at an

3 average plant methodology?

4      A.   Again, subject to check, that's what --

5 what's what it would appear to be.

6      Q.   Well, this exhibit shows 2012 for Peoples

7 Gas.  Do you have any reason to believe that the 20 13

8 test year methodology used for forecasting

9 depreciation expense was any different than this

10 methodology?

11      A.   Say that again?

12      Q.   Do you have any reason to believe that th e

13 2013 test year methodology for forecasting Peoples

14 Gas depreciation expense was any different than the

15 2012 methodology in terms of the averaging

16 methodology, considering that North Shore --

17      A.   Okay.  For North Shore I have a 2013.  So

18 you are showing me the forecast of test year for 20 12

19 for Peoples?

20      Q.   Right.  And my question is --

21      A.   Is that in this case?  Is that in this

22 case?
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1      Q.   Yes.  My question is, is it safe to assum e

2 that the Peoples Gas methodology for the test year is

3 the same as the North Shore methodology?

4      A.   I have no idea.  I would have no basis to

5 know that.

6      Q.   But you would agree that the North Shore

7 methodology shows an averaging, if you turn to Page

8 2, for the test year for depreciation expense?

9      A.   The schedule would show as an averaging

10 schedule.

11      Q.   And do you have any reason to believe tha t

12 the Company would do it any differently for Peoples

13 Gas for the test year?

14      A.   That this schedule would -- a schedule

15 prepared for Peoples Gas would look similar to this

16 schedule.  No, I have no reason to believe it would

17 be different.

18      Q.   And if you know, did the Company -- did t he

19 Companies make adjustments in their rate case filin gs

20 to annualize the expenses associated with

21 contractors; for example, for the AMRP program or a ny

22 other work requiring contractors based upon year-en d
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1 contract prices or expenditure levels?

2      A.   I am not aware of that.

3      Q.   And isn't it correct that the Company did

4 not make adjustments in their rate case filings to

5 annualize, for example, bad debt expense?

6      A.   I'm not familiar with that level of detai l.

7      Q.   Now, looking at Line 109 of your

8 surrebuttal testimony, in responding to Mr. Brosch' s

9 proposed average rate base or rejection of the

10 Company's request for a year-end rate base

11 calculation for purposes of the test year, you note

12 at Line 109 that while a large majority of the

13 planned 2013 plant investment costs currently are n ot

14 yet expended, the amounts expended will increase

15 going forward.  Do you see that?

16      A.   Yes.

17      Q.   That's almost always true in test year

18 ratemaking, isn't it; that is, that the Company wil l

19 continue to increase plant investments going forwar d?

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   And assuming depreciation expense doesn't

22 exceed the new plant in service amounts, plant



406

1 investment costs and the rate base typically increa se

2 going forward, right?

3      A.   Yeah, and deferred taxes.

4      Q.   And deferred tax?

5      A.   Yes.

6      Q.   Now, at Line 116 of your surrebuttal

7 testimony, you reference Mr. Brosch's discussion of

8 the benefits of using future test years.  Do you se e

9 that?

10      A.   Yes.

11      Q.   Would you agree, Mr. Schott, that when a

12 historical test year is used, the Utilities must

13 first make the capital investments in the new

14 Utilities plant and then seek recovery of that

15 investment only after the investments have been mad e?

16      A.   Did you say future or historic?

17      Q.   Historical?

18      A.   Historic, yes.

19      Q.   And would you agree that the use of

20 historical years entail --

21      A.   May I clarify that last statement?

22      Q.   Sure.
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1      A.   With the exception of known and measurabl e

2 adjustments.

3      Q.   Okay.  Understood.  Would you agree that

4 the use of historical test years entails considerab ly

5 more regulatory lag than a future test year where n ew

6 Utilities rates are set based upon estimates of

7 future capital spending?

8      A.   Well, again, if you -- with the right kno wn

9 and measurable adjustments, I don't know that I wou ld

10 agree.

11      Q.   Well, presumably the Company chose a futu re

12 test year in this case; is that right?

13      A.   That's correct.

14      Q.   And I am assuming the Company weighed the

15 decision of whether to file a historical test year

16 with pro forma adjustments or a future test year;

17 would that be fair to say?

18      A.   To be honest, I don't know that we gave i t

19 that much consideration.  We have traditionally use d

20 future test years and saw no reason to change.

21      Q.   Okay.  And was there an assumption that

22 using a future test year rather than a historical
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1 test year that the Companies would be able to

2 forecast plant in service for that future test year

3 at higher levels than would be reflected in a

4 historical test year even with pro forma adjustment s?

5      A.   No.  The pro forma adjustments take into

6 account the items that have changed.  There wouldn' t

7 be any difference.

8      Q.   Now, are you assuming that the pro forma

9 adjustments completely match the end of a future te st

10 year when you say that?

11      A.   If done properly, yes.  I mean, you have

12 enough -- if you have captured every known and

13 measurable item, by definition it would be the same

14 as a future test year.

15      Q.   Okay.  So the Company filed these tariffs

16 in, I believe, around the beginning of August of

17 2012, right?

18      A.   Correct.

19      Q.   And so if --

20      A.   August 31st, I believe.

21      Q.   And if it had chosen a historical test

22 year, that historical test year would have been 201 1;
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1 is that fair to say?

2      A.   I don't know.

3      Q.   Presumably the Company --

4      A.   I'm not that familiar with the rules on

5 test years and what we would be allowed to do.

6      Q.   Okay.  Well, let me ask you this.

7 Presumably if the Company was seeking to reflect in

8 rates its costs, the Company would not go back to

9 2010 and file that as its historical test year, wou ld

10 it?

11      A.   Probably not.

12      Q.   Okay.  So is it -- based on financial

13 reporting that the Company does, is it fair to say

14 that by August 1st, all of the information collecte d

15 in 2011 in terms of the Company's costs would have

16 been available for a filing before the Illinois

17 Commerce Commission?

18      A.   Yes.

19      Q.   So if under those -- given those facts,

20 presumably if the Company had chosen a historical

21 test year, they would have chosen a 2011 test year,

22 wouldn't they, in terms of trying to reflect the mo st



410

1 recent costs?

2      A.   Yeah, again, I don't know if we could hav e

3 used an off -- you know, a non-calendar year test

4 year.  Again, I'm not that familiar.

5      Q.   Do you have an opinion as to whether a

6 future test year as compared to a historical test

7 year permits the Company to forecast a higher level

8 of plant additions than use of the historical?

9      A.   If your plant -- net plant net of deferre d

10 taxes is growing and you don't use known and

11 measurables, that would be the case.  Does that

12 answer your question, or do you want to restate the

13 question?

14      Q.   No.  That's an answer.  So is it your vie w

15 that under the -- you stated you are not completely

16 familiar with the Commission's test year rules.  Is

17 that fair to say?

18      A.   Yes.

19      Q.   So is it your -- is it your view then tha t

20 if the Company had chosen a 2011 historical test ye ar

21 that the Commission's test year rules would have

22 permitted a level of -- would have permitted the
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1 inclusion of plant through the end of 2013?

2      A.   I honestly don't know.  I don't -- I'm no t

3 familiar with the historical test year.

4      Q.   Mr. Schott, if you know, is there any way

5 that June 2013 and December 31st, 2013 plant

6 investments could be considered known and measurabl e

7 in this case?

8      A.   Using the historic test year?

9      Q.   Using historic or future.

10      A.   Well, the future, I don't believe the -- if

11 I am using 2013 as a future test year, I don't

12 believe the known and measurable concept would appl y.

13 It would be just what's in the future test year, an d

14 the historic, again, I'm not that familiar.  I assu me

15 so, but I'm not that familiar with the rules on wha t

16 known and measurables are used in Illinois.

17      Q.   Okay.  Would you agree, if you know, that

18 in historical test year scenarios, the Commission h as

19 routinely adopted a year-end rate base to reduce

20 regulatory lag associated with using historical tes t

21 years?

22      A.   I am generally aware of that, yes.
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1      Q.   And in Peoples and North Shore's last rat e

2 case, the Company used a future test year, I think

3 you indicated previously; is that right?

4      A.   That's correct.

5      Q.   And the Utilities proposed forecasted

6 calendar year 2012; that is, the 12 months ending

7 December 31st, 2012 as their test year in that last

8 case; would you agree?

9      A.   Yes.

10      Q.   And would you agree that an average rate

11 base was calculated for purposes of that revenue

12 requirement?

13      A.   Yes.

14      Q.   And when the Company's plant investment

15 exceeded that average level of plant recognized in

16 the 11-0280/81 rate case revenue requirement, the

17 Company did not stop investing in plant because tho se

18 amounts would not have been reflected in rates, did

19 they?

20      A.   At the end of '12, it was the latter part

21 of 2012, we did -- we did cut back on the capital

22 spending, because we were exceeding our budget.
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1 That's -- now, did we do that in response to we did

2 not get it -- we did not have it in rates?  I don't

3 know if there is a direct correlation.  You know,

4 gee, we don't have it in rates.  We are going to st op

5 spending.  I'm not aware of that statement ever bei ng

6 made, but --

7      Q.   Okay.

8      A.   Step by step by step.  Our budget is base d

9 on what we have in rates.  We are exceeding our

10 budget.  So we cut back to stay within -- we still

11 exceeded our budget, but not as much as we could

12 have.

13      Q.   So it's not directly tied -- your level o f

14 investment is not directly tied to the calculation of

15 the average rate base in the last rate case, is it?

16      A.   In 2012 that was the case; that's correct .

17      Q.   Okay.  And so while there may be budget

18 shifts throughout the year -- in fact, the Company

19 did make investments, substantial investments -- I

20 mean, there is testimony in the record about the

21 costs incurred, for example, for the AMRP in 2012; is

22 that fair to say?
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1      A.   Correct.

2      Q.   Would you agree that the regulatory barga in

3 and test year ratemaking is not a guarantee of cost

4 recovery, but rather the opportunity to recover the

5 Company's cost as reflected in the test year plus t he

6 reasonable rate of return?

7      A.   Generally, yes.

8      Q.   Can you point to any test year rule that

9 requires the Commission to ensure a Utility recover y

10 of its costs assuming a future test year is selecte d

11 six months or more after rates take effect?

12      A.   Can I point to anything?  Is that what th e

13 question was?

14      Q.   Yes.

15      A.   No.

16      Q.   And would you agree that when Peoples Gas

17 and North Shore add new plant investments that

18 cumulatively exceed the estimated average investmen t

19 amounts included in rate base, the Companies retain

20 the opportunity and can be expected to seek rate ba se

21 inclusion for all such incremental investments in

22 future rate cases?
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1      A.   Yes.

2      Q.   Now, turning to Page 8 of your surrebutta l,

3 Line 153, is it the Company's position that Peoples

4 Gas can't afford to continue investing in AM -- in

5 its Accelerated Main Replacement Program otherwise

6 known as AMRP if the Commission uses an average rat e

7 base in the Company's rate cases; is that your

8 position?

9      A.   No.

10      Q.   And at Line 157, when you talk about

11 under-recoveries of costs that continue over time, do

12 you mean to imply that Peoples Gas' year-end rate

13 base will always be larger than its average rate ba se

14 so that failure to use a year-end rate base will

15 always result in under-recoveries of costs?

16      A.   It would depend on the timing of a filing

17 of the rate case and the test years involved.

18      Q.   I want to show you what we will mark as A G

19 Cross Exhibit 15.  AG Cross Exhibit 15 is -- do you

20 recognize this to be the Company's response to AG

21 data request 22.01?

22      A.   Yes, I do.
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1                      (Whereupon, AG Cross Exhibit N o.

2                      15 was marked for

3                      identification.)

4 BY MS. LUSSON:

5      Q.   And was this response prepared by you or

6 under your supervision?

7      A.   Yes, it was.

8      Q.   Okay.  And I think if you look at part --

9 Subpart B of that response, I am going to ask if yo u

10 are asserting that specific and quantifiable limits

11 to the Companies' available new investment

12 capital and reasonable terms should be considered b y

13 the Commission?  Please explain why and quantify su ch

14 limitations.  You indicate that you are not

15 identifying specific and quantifiable limits as

16 explained therein; is that right?

17      A.   That's correct.

18      Q.   And finally, I just want to ask you a

19 couple of questions, one about the AMRP, to the

20 extent you know, and another about the conditional

21 SFV tariff.  First with regard to the Accelerated

22 Main Replacement Program, is it correct that the
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1 Company no longer believes it is required by

2 Commission Order to complete the AMRP by the 2030

3 date because rider ICR was ruled to be unlawful by

4 the Illinois Appellate Court and that the 2030 date

5 in the Company's view was specifically tied to

6 approval of the rider?

7      A.   Yeah.  The --

8      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I object, as it calls -- she

9 is asking what's the Company's legal position on th e

10 implications of an Appellate Court decision.

11      MS. LUSSON:  I'm certainly not intending to,

12 your Honor.  I am thinking of a certain data reques t

13 response that I saw, and I would be happy to rephra se

14 the question.

15 BY MS. LUSSON:

16      Q.   I just want to confirm is it the Company' s

17 position that it is no longer required by Commissio n

18 Order to complete the AMRP by the 2030 date?

19      MR. RATNASWAMY:  If you can answer not with a

20 legal opinion, but just an understanding.

21 BY MS. LUSSON:

22      Q.   In a nonlegal -- in your position as CFO.



418

1      A.   That's my understanding that that is our

2 legal position, yes.

3      Q.   And with regard to the conditional SFV

4 tariff, and that's going back to your direct

5 testimony where you first referenced that starting at

6 Page 12 -- I am looking at the North Shore version --

7 at the bottom of the page.

8               Now, is one of the triggering

9 mechanisms --

10      MR. RATNASWAMY:  What page did you say?  I

11 didn't hear you.

12      MS. LUSSON:  I'm sorry.  Page 12 of the North

13 Shore direct.

14      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Thank you.

15 BY MS. LUSSON:

16      Q.   And is one of the triggering mechanisms o f

17 your proposal for a conditional SFV tariff, and SFV

18 stands for straight fixed variable, an act of the

19 General Assembly?

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   And is it correct that in the current

22 legislative session Integrys, including Peoples Gas
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1 and North Shore, has drafted legislation seeking th e

2 approval of gas formula rates modeled after the

3 electric version of formula rates outlined in the

4 Public Utilities Act?

5      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I am going to object initiall y

6 on the grounds of relevance.

7      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honor, the question is

8 relevant because, in fact, one of the triggering

9 mechanisms of the conditional SFV tariff as Mr.

10 Schott just indicated, is an act of the General

11 Assembly.  So to the extent that there may be

12 legislation being proposed or drafted for the curre nt

13 legislative year, I think that's relevant to -- for

14 the Commission's understanding of what may or may n ot

15 happen with regards to this tariff.

16      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I think that misstates the

17 testimony on Page 12.  It's not just any action of

18 the General Assembly.  It is -- and I am only

19 paraphrasing -- an act -- that means that the rider

20 VBA is no longer in effect.  So it's not simply

21 whether an act is passed.  It has to be enacted to

22 meet this particular trigger.  I think that makes
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1 that question as phrased originally, in any event,

2 not relevant.

3      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honors, if I could just

4 briefly respond.  I was simply attempting to

5 determine if Mr. Schott knows whether or not any

6 formula gas legislation that may or may not be pass ed

7 by the General Assembly would be one of the

8 triggering mechanisms for the conditional SFV tarif f.

9      JUDGE TEAGUE:  I am going to sustain the

10 objection.  I think it calls for speculation.

11 BY MS. LUSSON:

12      Q.   All right.  Let me ask this another way.

13 Are you -- the tariff, as I understand it, would --

14 the conditional SFV tariff, as I understand it, wou ld

15 take effect if an act of the General Assembly

16 resulted in rider VBA no longer being in effect; is

17 that right?

18      A.   That's correct.  Correct.

19      Q.   And is it correct that currently the

20 Company is proposing to -- is seeking legislative

21 sponsorship of legislation that would create a

22 formula ratemaking for gas Utility Companies?



421

1      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Is that the end of the

2 question?

3      MS. LUSSON:  Yes.

4      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I object then, because it

5 seems to me there is a latent assumption that a

6 formula rate bill would eliminate rider VBA, but yo u

7 haven't stated that in the question.  So I think it

8 makes the question not relevant.

9      MS. LUSSON:  Well, your Honor, I have a feelin g

10 if I tried to pack that all into one question Mr.

11 Ratnaswamy would say I hadn't laid a foundation for

12 it.  That was going to be my next question.  First I

13 need to establish that the Company is proposing

14 formula rates legislation, and then my next questio n

15 is going to be, if that is the case, then does that

16 formula rates legislation make rider VBA void?  I

17 think it's absolutely relevant to whether or not th e

18 triggering mechanism of the conditional SFV tariff is

19 activated.

20      JUDGE DOLAN:  I guess our problem with it is

21 that even if the Company is proposing the

22 legislation, we don't know what the legislature is
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1 going to do with it.  I mean, that's -- so I think --

2 because you are saying, is the legislature going to

3 eliminate rider VBA, but we don't know what the

4 legislature will do -- legislature would do with

5 that.

6      MS. LUSSON:  I agree, your Honor, we don't, an d

7 that is sort of a part of this conditional tariff.

8 So I am simply seeking to discover from this witnes s

9 if -- assuming we get an answer to the question of

10 whether formula rates legislation is being proposed

11 by Peoples Gas, if it's possible that the condition al

12 SFV tariff could be triggered as a result of this

13 formula rate legislation.  I think that's directly

14 relevant to the Commission's understanding of what it

15 means to approve a conditional SFV tariff.

16      JUDGE DOLAN:  I would say I guess at this poin t

17 if the witness knows the answer, we will overrule t he

18 objection, but again, it's --

19 BY MS. LUSSON:

20      Q.   Mr. Schott, do you recall the question?

21      A.   You better restate it.

22      Q.   Is it correct that in the current
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1 legislative session Peoples Gas has drafted and/or

2 seeks sponsorship of legislation that proposes

3 formula ratemaking for natural gas Utilities except

4 for Nicor Gas in Illinois?

5      A.   Yes.

6      Q.   And is it correct that the Company will b e

7 actively lobbying for the passage of such

8 legislation?

9      MR. RATNASWAMY:  You know, the previous

10 colloquy indicated the next question would be the o ne

11 that made this relevant, and that was not the next

12 question.

13 BY MS. LUSSON:

14      Q.   I will be happy to alter my next question .

15 Mr. Schott, is it your understanding based on --

16 well, first, let me ask you.  Sorry, John.  Another

17 foundational question.

18               Are you familiar with that legislatio n

19 generally or specifically?

20      A.   Very -- generally.

21      Q.   Okay.  Do you know if that legislation is

22 approved whether rider VBA would still be in effect ?
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1      A.   I do not know.

2      Q.   And is it fair to say since you don't kno w

3 whether it's a part of the formula rate or is

4 affected by the proposed formula rate legislation

5 that it's possible that passage could trigger the

6 annulment of the rider VBA tariff since you are not

7 sure?

8      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I guess I will object on two

9 grounds, maybe only one of which is a legal point.

10 It seems to me it calls for speculation, and it als o

11 seems to me the question ultimately is can't the

12 General Assembly do anything.

13      JUDGE TEAGUE:  We will sustain the objection.

14 BY MS. LUSSON:

15      Q.   Mr. Schott, one more question related to

16 the AMRP.  Were you a witness in the Company's 2009

17 rate case in which Mr. Sal Marano was a witness?

18      A.   Yes.  I was a witness, yes.

19      Q.   Is it the Company's position in this case

20 that -- well, first let me ask, do you recall Mr.

21 Marano filing in the surrebuttal phase of that case

22 a -- what was called a rider ICR, Accelerated Main
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1 Replacement Program, program management transition

2 plan as part of his surrebuttal evidence; do you

3 recall that generally?

4      A.   No, I do not.

5      Q.   If you know, was that plan filed -- is an y

6 of the -- was any of the AMRP plans submitted by Mr .

7 Marano the -- in 2009 the blueprint for main

8 replacement improvements being made today?  Is

9 that -- in other words, is that what the Company

10 follows in terms of its AMRP program today?

11      A.   I'm not familiar with the plan, and I'm n ot

12 the expert on our -- on what we are doing with AMRP .

13 So I couldn't talk to that.

14      Q.   And if you recall, as a witness in the

15 case -- and you were the -- similar to this case, o ne

16 of the -- sort of for lack of a better term, the

17 overall witness who presented the Company's propose d

18 increase and then sort of introduced and summarized

19 other witness' testimony; is that right?

20      A.   That's correct.

21      Q.   And would you agree that, if you recall,

22 one of the issues in the case was whether or not th e
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1 Company had, in fact -- was that the Commission Sta ff

2 and other interveners believed that the Company had

3 not filed a plan sufficient to detail the work

4 involved for AMRP, if you recall?

5      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I will object at this point.

6 I was thinking this was a line of foundation for th e

7 AMRP testimony subjects that he actually talks abou t,

8 which is cost recovery, but he doesn't discuss

9 planning or the timing of planning.  He doesn't

10 respond to Mr. Buxton.  So it doesn't seem like thi s

11 is within the scope of his -- or leading to somethi ng

12 in the scope of his testimony.

13      MS. LUSSON:  It's a simple question; if he

14 recalls as that witness, and the only reason I brin g

15 it up is because of the cross-examination made by t he

16 Company yesterday with Mr. Buxton.  There was a

17 reference to a Marano plan, and I am simply trying to

18 understand if Mr. Schott has any knowledge on wheth er

19 or not that the Company is holding that plan out as

20 its AMRP plan.

21      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Well, there is a Company -- o r

22 was a Company witness on that, but it's not Mr.
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1 Schott.

2      MS. LUSSON:  I understand that, your Honor.  I

3 am asking in his position as chief -- CFO of the

4 Integrys Companies.

5 BY THE WITNESS:

6      A.   I have only been CFO for a month, for

7 starters; so, no, I'm not aware.

8      MS. LUSSON:  That's all the questions I have.

9 Thank you, Mr. Schott.

10      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Thank you, sir.

11      MR. TOWNSEND:  Can we go off the record for a

12 moment?

13      JUDGE DOLAN:  Yes, off the record.

14                      (Whereupon, a discussion was h ad

15                      off the record.)

16      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honor, we would move for the

17 admission of AG Cross Exhibits 13, 14, and 15.

18      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I do have some objections.  O n

19 13 it has attachments that are not attached, at lea st

20 in the copy.  Frankly, without seeing the

21 attachments -- I don't know that we care, but witho ut

22 having a complete document, at least provisionally,  I
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1 would have to object to the admission of that one.

2 14 should already be in evidence, I believe, as an

3 attachment to Ms. Gregor's direct testimony.  We

4 could check that if someone wants us to.  15

5 incorporates the answers to two other data request

6 responses, AG 16.01 and 16.02.  So if 22.01 is goin g

7 to come in, I think because it incorporates or

8 references those, that they would probably also hav e

9 to come in.

10      MS. LUSSON:  Well, your Honor, first of all,

11 going to AG Cross Exhibit 13, we are offering this

12 for the response on Subpart B where Mr. -- the

13 Company discusses its treatment of how it forecaste d

14 wage increases, and so that subpart does not have a ny

15 attachments.  So we are offering that exhibit for

16 that purpose.  So that hopefully will take care of

17 that concern.

18      MR. RATNASWAMY:  And I think that's just

19 mistaken.  Are you talking about Subpart B?  It say s

20 see attached 01.

21      MS. LUSSON:  Okay.

22      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I honestly don't know
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1 if that's --

2      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honor, I would be happy to

3 include that attachment, and we will bring that thi s

4 afternoon.

5      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I would like to see it before

6 I --

7      MS. LUSSON:  Okay.

8      JUDGE DOLAN:  We will reserve.  Mr. Ratnaswamy ,

9 also on the answer to No. B, the very last line of

10 his he includes the calculations and assumptions "t o

11 for" the adjustments.  Is it "to" or is it "for"?

12      MR. RATNASWAMY:  My hypothesis is it's "for".

13 I will check on that.

14      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  So we will -- if you brin g

15 the attachments, we will reserve ruling on those.

16      MS. LUSSON:  And we are talking 13 now?

17      JUDGE DOLAN:  Yes.  I am just -- he is going t o

18 verify which word should be there, because I think it

19 could be taken two different ways, and then we

20 will -- we can rule on it once he has reviewed the

21 attachment.

22      MS. LUSSON:  And, your Honor, for AG Cross
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1 Exhibit 14, I would -- in order to make this

2 complete, I would include both the 2012 and 2013

3 depreciation pages from the Part 285 for both

4 Companies.  Herein, I have one year for Peoples Gas

5 and the next year for North Shore, and while we did

6 some cross-examination about those -- the assumptio ns

7 being the same for both years, in an effort to be

8 complete, I will include both pages for both

9 Companies.

10      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Again, I think they are both

11 already in evidence as part of 5.1 P and 5.1 N.

12      MS. LUSSON:  In whose testimony?

13      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Gregor.

14      MS. LUSSON:  I can check that, your Honor.

15      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  And then 15, the response

16 to Mr. Ratnaswamy's objection about attachments, it

17 does reference AG data request 16.01, but that is

18 attached to Mr. Brosch's testimony, rebuttal

19 testimony, as Exhibit 4.3.

20      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Okay.  So that -- you are

21 right.  It even notes that here.  That still leaves

22 16.02.
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1      MS. LUSSON:  Okay.  And we would be happy to

2 attach that as well.

3      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

4      MS. LUSSON:  Unless the Company wants to revie w

5 that and see if they would like that attached, whic h

6 we would have no objection to.

7      MR. RATNASWAMY:  If we could over lunch take a

8 look at that?

9      JUDGE DOLAN:  Yes.

10               So are you saying, Mr. Ratnaswamy, yo u

11 would rather keep moving as opposed to taking a lun ch

12 break right now?  Okay.

13      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I think so.  I believe that's

14 the witness' preference as well.

15      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  I would like to take

16 one quick break, though.

17                      (Whereupon, a short break was

18                      taken.)

19      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honors, I just wanted to

20 clarify that in the five minutes we took, Mr.

21 Ratnaswamy indicated that they don't have any

22 objection to AG Cross Exhibit 15 being admitted
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1 without the reference 16.02.  So that is complete a s

2 is, and we would move for its admission.  And then we

3 have also established that -- and we have also

4 established that, in fact, AG Cross Exhibit 14 is

5 attached.  Those pages are attached to Ms. Gregor's

6 direct testimony as an exhibit, and so all that

7 remains is -- so we won't move for that admission,

8 and then all that remains is AG Cross Exhibit 13, a nd

9 we are checking on Attachment 1 to see if the Compa ny

10 would like that admitted.  So that's the latest.

11      JUDGE DOLAN:  Does that represent --

12      MR. RATNASWAMY:  That's correct.

13      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right then.  With that --

14      MR. REDDICK:  Can I get a clarification on the

15 status of the AG 16.01?

16      MR. RATNASWAMY:  That's already in evidence.

17      MS. LUSSON:  It's attached to Mr. Brosch's

18 rebuttal testimony.

19      MR. REDDICK:  Which is not yet in the record.

20 Will the Company have an objection to that?

21      MR. RATNASWAMY:  To that attachment, no.

22      MR. REDDICK:  Okay.
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1      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Then with that, AG

2 Cross Exhibit 15 will be admitted into the record.

3                      (Whereupon, AG Cross Exhibit N o.

4                      15 was admitted into evidence. )

5      MS. LUSSON:  Thank you, your Honor.

6      JUDGE DOLAN:  Mr. Reddick, are you ready to

7 proceed?

8                  CROSS-EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. REDDICK:

10      Q.   Mr. Schott, good afternoon.  My name is

11 Conrad Reddick, and I represent the City of Chicago .

12 In your direct testimony, Page 5 if you want to loo k

13 at it, you discuss events that preceded the Peoples

14 Gas filing in this case, and you mentioned the

15 legislation that required Peoples Gas either to ent er

16 a sourcing agreement or file biannual cases no late r

17 than August 1st in three years, and you also

18 mentioned that in 2011 Peoples Gas opted out of

19 entering that sourcing agreement.

20               Is that an accurate summary of what

21 you say on Page 5 there?

22      A.   That's correct.
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1      Q.   And from this is it correct that in 2011

2 when Peoples Gas decided whether to enter a sourcin g

3 agreement or to opt out, it was clear that Peoples

4 would have to file periodic rate cases?

5      A.   That's correct.

6      Q.   And it was equally clear when in the

7 calendar year those cases would have to be filed?

8      A.   The latest that they would have to be

9 filed.

10      Q.   So anytime before August 1?

11      A.   Right.

12      Q.   In your testimony you refer to real world

13 consequences of when rates go into effect.  That's in

14 your surrebuttal on Page 6 if you want to go there.

15 My question to you is whether you were aware of tho se

16 consequences when the decision to opt out and file

17 rate cases was made?

18      A.   Yes.

19      Q.   And as the person responsible for --

20      A.   I'm sorry.  Okay.  So which consequences

21 are you talking about?

22      Q.   You referred to real world consequences.  I
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1 didn't identify a specific one.

2      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Where is that in his

3 surrebuttal?

4      MR. REDDICK:  Page 6.  Unless I have got the

5 citation wrong.

6      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Okay.

7      THE WITNESS:  Yes.  Okay.  Yes.

8 BY MR. REDDICK:

9      Q.   Okay.  Where was I?  My question then was

10 whether as the person responsible for, quoting from

11 your testimony, "all Utility regulatory and rate

12 matters" for all jurisdictions for the Integrys

13 corporate family, did you make that decision?

14      A.   Which decision?

15      Q.   The decision to opt out and file rate

16 cases?

17      A.   No, I did not.

18      Q.   Who did?

19      A.   It would have been -- the chief operating

20 officer of the Utility group, I believe, made a

21 recommendation to the CEO.

22      Q.   CEO?
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1      A.   The CEO of Integrys Energy Group, to opt

2 out.

3      Q.   So your responsibility for all Utility

4 regulatory and rate matters is less that complete?

5      A.   It was a decision -- because the decision

6 was based on a gas supply issue and not to take tha t

7 gas supply, the chief operating officer of the

8 Utilities made that decision.

9      Q.   Okay.  Makes sense.

10      A.   I provided input, but it was his decision .

11      Q.   Well, am I correct that it was early

12 September of 2011 when PGL informed state officials

13 that the Company would opt out of the clean coal

14 sourcing agreement?

15      A.   I will take your word on that.  I don't

16 recall exactly.

17      Q.   In your, I think, rebuttal testimony arou nd

18 Page 8 or 9 you discuss the Appellate Court decisio ns

19 regarding the infratructure rider, and you note tha t

20 the Appellate Court decision occurred in late

21 September of 2011 and that the Supreme Court of

22 Illinois denied the petition for leave to appeal in
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1 January of 2012.

2      A.   That -- those dates sound right.  If it's

3 in my testimony, it's --

4      Q.   You are not suggesting that the

5 September 30, 2011 and January 25, 2012 appellate

6 decisions affected Peoples Gas' opt-out decision in

7 early September, are you?

8      A.   That's -- the existence of rider ICR woul d

9 have had -- would have been a consideration in maki ng

10 the decision to opt out.

11      Q.   But the decisions would not have?

12      A.   Correct, well, correct, yes, that's

13 correct.

14      Q.   And those decisions also did not affect

15 when the rate cases had to be filed, correct?

16      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I'm sorry, Mr. Reddick.  We

17 are switching back and forth between the Company's

18 decision and the appellate decisions, and I am

19 afraid --

20      MR. REDDICK:  I'm sorry.  You're absolutely

21 right.

22      MR. RATNASWAMY:  -- the way the transcript wil l
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1 read we won't know which is which.

2 BY MR. REDDICK:

3      Q.   I will correct that.  The appellate

4 decisions you discussed in your testimony also did

5 not affect when the rate cases had to be filed,

6 correct?

7      A.   When we received those decisions, it was

8 too late to affect the timing of the rate case.

9      Q.   The rate case would have had to have

10 been -- under the legislation the rate case would

11 have to be filed before August 1 under any

12 circumstances?

13      A.   Yes.  But we could have filed it -- had w e

14 known rider ICR was not going to be in existence we

15 would have most likely have filed sooner than the

16 deadline.

17      Q.   But that's not something you knew at the

18 time you made the decision?

19      A.   What decision?

20      Q.   To opt out.

21      A.   That's correct.  If I -- you know, if I

22 may, I mean, the timing was we made the decision.  We
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1 assumed that we would get ICR through the rest of

2 2011.  We would assume we'd have ICR for the first

3 half of 2013, and that filing on August 1st, 2013

4 gave a sufficient -- would have been sufficient to

5 get the recovery of the cost we needed.

6      Q.   So you are saying that the appellate

7 decisions on ICR affected, what, your selection of

8 test year?

9      A.   Timing.  Had I known -- had I had those

10 decisions sooner in hand, I would have -- it might

11 have impacted my decision on Leucadia, speculative,

12 and it would mostly likely have affected the timing .

13 Had I known soon enough that I could have filed in

14 early 2013, I would have.

15      Q.   In your testimony you comment that there

16 are significant difficulties in using a non-calenda r

17 test year period for a Peoples rate case.  Did

18 Peoples consider filing a non-test year rate case?

19      A.   Yes.

20      Q.   Did you make the decision not to do so?

21      A.   Yes.

22      Q.   Did you conclude that Peoples Gas was
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1 incapable of producing the requisite forecast data

2 for a non-calendar year test period that matched th e

3 period rates would be in effect?

4      A.   Incapable is a strong word.  It would hav e

5 been extremely difficult.

6      Q.   Did you estimate the cost of preparing a

7 special forecast for a non-calendar year test perio d?

8      A.   No, we did not.

9      Q.   Did you look at the amount that Peoples

10 planned to invest in the period rates would be in

11 effect?

12      A.   It would have been a consideration, yes.

13      Q.   Did you estimate the monetary affect of

14 using a calendar test year that would not align the

15 test period and the period rates were in effect?

16      A.   Did we quantify that?

17      Q.   Yes.

18      A.   No.

19      Q.   When you compared the difficulties of a

20 special budget forecast for a matching non-calendar

21 year test period and the affect of what you have

22 called the regulatory lag or timing mismatch, did y ou
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1 ultimately decide that the special effort required to

2 develop test data -- test year data for a

3 non-calendar year was not worth the effort?

4      A.   We did not do a cost benefit calculation.

5 So to say worth the effort, I -- I did not do a -- we

6 did not do a cost benefit calculation to determine

7 whether or not it was worth the effort.

8      Q.   I believe you discussed with Ms. Lusson t he

9 fact that the Commission in future test year cases

10 has traditionally used an average rate base; is tha t

11 correct?

12      A.   I don't recall that discussion with Ms.

13 Lusson, but --

14      Q.   Are you aware of that?

15      A.   That's generally -- I mean, that's the wa y

16 we filed our last three -- two future test years, s o

17 yes.

18      Q.   And you knew at the time that Peoples

19 decided to file a calendar year rate base -- I'm

20 sorry -- calendar year test year that the Peoples G as

21 proposal for a year-end rate base might not be

22 accepted?
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1      A.   We knew that would be an issue, yes.

2      Q.   And I assume you considered all of these

3 factors carefully before you made the decision on

4 which test year to use?

5      A.   Yes.

6      Q.   And after careful consideration of all

7 those factors the Company made a business decision to

8 use the calendar year 2013 instead of a non-calenda r

9 year test year period?

10      A.   Because of the issues involved with using  a

11 non-calendar test year, we opted to use a calendar

12 year test year.

13      Q.   Let's change the topic to AMRP.  I

14 discussed some of these things briefly with Mr. Hay es

15 the other day, and he referred some matters to you.

16 You may have been advised of that.

17               In 2012 Peoples curtailed some of its

18 planned AMRP main replacements because of budget

19 limitations; am I correct?

20      A.   That's correct.

21      Q.   And in his testimony, Mr. Hayes states th at

22 Peoples Gas has not determined the funding level fo r
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1 AMRP past the year 2013.  My question to you is, is

2 Peoples Gas committed to continuing AMRP past 2013?

3      A.   We have stated that we will continue

4 investment in AMRP given adequate and timely rate

5 relief for those expenditures.

6      Q.   And that's pretty much the same meaning I

7 suppose as Mr. Hayes' phrasing, "appropriate and

8 timely recovery"?

9      A.   Correct.

10      Q.   And is it PGL's position that future time ly

11 performance of AMRP replacements is contingent on

12 that appropriate and timely recovery?

13      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I will object just because I

14 at least don't understand what you mean by future

15 timely performance.

16 BY MR. REDDICK:

17      Q.   Completion -- I'm sorry.  Is it PGL's

18 position that completion of the AMRP program is

19 contingent on appropriate and timely recovery?

20      A.   Yeah.  I would just clarify the

21 continuation of the Accelerated Main Replacement

22 Program.  If we don't accelerate, we will still
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1 replace all the mains, just not on an accelerated

2 basis.  So just that clarification.

3      Q.   Well, so that the -- and this is the

4 question that Mr. Hayes referred to you.  So that t he

5 record contains an explanation of any conditions

6 attached to PGL's commitment to AMRP, can you

7 identify with the greatest specificity you can, the

8 conditions that Peoples attaches to its commitment?

9      A.   Beyond timely and adequate rate recovery,

10 no, I can't offer any more specificity.

11      Q.   Can you explain how Peoples will measure

12 appropriate and timely recovery?

13      A.   There will be a number of factors.  You

14 know, I can list some, but they -- I certainly -- m y

15 list would not be all inclusive.  It would have to be

16 return on and return of the capital expenditures th at

17 we have made and are projecting to make.

18      MR. REDDICK:  Your Honor, could I have that

19 response read back?

20                      (Whereupon, the record was rea d

21                      as requested.)

22      THE WITNESS:  Have made and project to make,
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1 yeah.

2 BY MR. REDDICK:

3      Q.   Now I understand.  Thank you.  Did you ha ve

4 a particular level of return in mind?

5      A.   No.

6      Q.   So it would be up to you to determine

7 whether it's appropriate and timely recovery?

8      A.   Yes.  We would have to look at all of the

9 factors involved.

10      MR. REDDICK:  All right.  Your Honor, I was

11 going to introduce the response to PGL/AG 16.01, bu t

12 I understand that it is attached to Mr. Brosch's

13 testimony, and Mr. Ratnaswamy has indicated the

14 Company has no objections to that.  So I will save us

15 a little paper and complication in the record and n ot

16 introduce that exhibit.  I have no further question s.

17 Thank you.

18      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Speaking of saving paper, now

19 that we have printed out the attachment to -- is it

20 AG Exhibit 13?  We don't need to make any more copi es

21 of this.  So it can come in without the attachment.

22      MS. LUSSON:  Then, your Honor, I would move fo r
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1 the admission of -- you know, again, move for the

2 admission of AG Cross Exhibit 13.

3      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  With no objection, A G

4 Cross Exhibit 13 will be admitted into the record.

5                      (Whereupon, AG Cross Exhibit N o.

6                      13 was admitted into evidence. )

7      MS. LUSSON:  Thank you.

8                  CROSS-EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

10      Q.   Good afternoon, Mr. Schott.

11      A.   Good afternoon, Mr. Townsend.

12      Q.   Chris Townsend appearing on behalf of

13 Interstate Gas Supply of Illinois, Inc., also known

14 as IGS Energy.  You currently are the Vice Presiden t

15 and Chief Financial Officer for Integrys Energy

16 Group, Inc., correct?

17      A.   Correct.

18      Q.   Including North Shore Gas and Peoples Gas ,

19 correct?

20      A.   I am Vice President and CFO of Integrys

21 Energy Group, which includes wholly owned

22 subsidiaries of North -- of Peoples Gas and North
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1 Shore Gas.

2      Q.   Are you the CFO for North Shore Gas and f or

3 Peoples Gas or do they not have separate CFOs?

4      A.   The paperwork hasn't been put through yet ,

5 but the intention is that I will be the CFO of all

6 the subsidiaries, yes.

7      Q.   And are you also still the vice president

8 for external affairs?

9      A.   No, I am not.

10      Q.   Is there a new vice president for externa l

11 affairs?

12      A.   No.  That organization has been split int o

13 three groups.  I retained the regulatory affairs

14 group as part of my responsibilities.

15      Q.   And you are testifying today on behalf of

16 both Peoples and North Shore Gas, correct?

17      A.   That's correct.

18      Q.   And unless I specify otherwise in a

19 question, please assume that my questions relate to

20 both Peoples Gas and North Shore Gas, okay?

21      A.   Okay.

22      Q.   And unless you specify otherwise in your
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1 answers, I will assume for the record that your

2 answers apply to both Peoples Gas and North Shore

3 Gas, okay?

4      A.   Okay.

5      Q.   Now, may I refer to Peoples Gas and North

6 Shore Gas collectively as the Companies or the

7 Utilities?  You can understand that right?

8      A.   Yes.

9      Q.   As the vice president for external affair s,

10 your responsibilities included all regulatory and

11 rate matters for all jurisdictions for the Integrys

12 corporate family, correct?

13      A.   That's correct.

14      Q.   And if I understand your answer earlier,

15 you still are going to retain all regulatory and ra te

16 matters as part of your responsibilities; is that

17 right?

18      A.   That's correct.

19      Q.   And when you refer to the Integrys

20 corporate family, that includes Peoples Gas and Nor th

21 Shore Gas, right?

22      A.   Correct.
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1      Q.   And you were also responsible for

2 government relations for Integrys, correct?

3      A.   I was, yes.

4      Q.   But you no longer are?

5      A.   That's correct.

6      Q.   And again, that includes then the

7 government relations for Peoples Gas and North Shor e

8 Gas, right?

9      A.   That's correct.

10      Q.   And you were also responsible for interna l

11 and external communications and community relations

12 for Integrys and its subsidiaries, correct?

13      A.   I was.  I was.  That's correct.

14      Q.   And are you still?

15      A.   I am no longer.

16      Q.   And you also served on the boards of

17 directors of all Integrys operating subsidiaries

18 including Peoples Gas and North Shore Gas, right?

19      A.   Correct.

20      Q.   And do you still?

21      A.   Yes.

22      Q.   And it's fair to say that you are the mos t
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1 senior executive from Peoples Gas and North Shore G as

2 testifying on behalf of the Companies in this

3 proceeding, correct?

4      A.   That's correct.

5      Q.   Are you familiar with IGS Energy?

6      A.   I am, yeah.  I -- familiar.  I mean --

7      Q.   And you understand that IGS Energy is an

8 alternative supplier of the commodity of natural ga s,

9 right?

10      A.   Yes.

11      Q.   And you understand that IGS Energy as an

12 alternative supplier provides the commodity of

13 natural gas to residential and small commercial

14 customers through a program that the Companies call ,

15 "Choices For You," right?

16      A.   Yes.

17      Q.   And you know that IGS Energy has

18 participated in this proceeding by filing both dire ct

19 testimony and rebuttal testimony, right?

20      A.   I guess I am aware of that.  Yeah, I --

21      Q.   You have reviewed generally the testimony

22 that's been filed in the case?
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1      A.   No, not --

2      Q.   Do you know which parties have filed

3 testimony in the case?

4      A.   I guess I am aware of it.  I mean, but I

5 don't know how much testimony or testimony on what.

6      Q.   Well, you do know that IGS Energy was

7 involved in previous rate cases for Peoples and Nor th

8 Shore as well, right?

9      A.   Yes.

10      Q.   Now, are you familiar with the Choices Fo r

11 You Program?

12      A.   Not intimately, no.

13      Q.   Would you agree that under traditional

14 Utility sales service that customers buy the

15 commodity of natural gas from the Utility under a

16 regulated rate that is reflected in the Utility's

17 purchase gas adjustment or PGA mechanism?

18      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I don't know if I should keep

19 waiting, but I am going to object to this as beyond

20 the scope.  Under Illinois Rule of Evidence 611(b),

21 cross-examination should be limited to the subject

22 matter of the direct examination and matters



452

1 affecting the credibility of the witness.  The Cour t

2 may in the exercise of discretion permit inquiry in to

3 additional matters as if upon direct examination Mr .

4 Schott gave no testimony about the Choices For You

5 Program or arrangements with alternative suppliers.

6      MR. TOWNSEND:  This is actually just

7 foundational questions as to what those programs ar e

8 at this time, but if you want to take a step back,

9 your Honors, and talk about what the rules of

10 evidence are for this proceeding.  As you know well ,

11 the Commission has its own rules of administrative

12 procedure, which specifically note that evidence

13 that's not admissible underneath the Illinois Rules

14 of Civil Procedure or Illinois Rules of Evidence ma y

15 be admitted into evidence if it is, quote, "the typ e

16 that is commonly relied on by a reasonably prudent

17 person in the conduct of their affairs."

18      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I don't have that rule in

19 front of me, but I believe he's talking about the

20 hearsay exception.

21      MR. TOWNSEND:  Excuse me, Mr. Ratnaswamy.  The

22 Illinois Administrative Code for the Illinois
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1 Commerce Commission also recognizes that one of the

2 goals of these proceedings is to have a full and

3 complete record for the Commission to be able to

4 decide in the proceeding upon -- in fact, your Hono rs

5 referenced that this morning in making your ruling.

6               If there is a specific objection with

7 regards to this foundational question as to whether

8 or not this witness is aware of the way in which th e

9 sales function of the Utility operates, I would

10 suggest that this witness is the most senior witnes s

11 that is being presented that claims that his

12 responsibilities include all regulatory and rate

13 matters.

14               It is relevant to the credibility of

15 this witness as to whether or not he actually knows

16 whether -- how their rates work.  If he doesn't kno w

17 how a sales customer works in Illinois, that's

18 something that the Commission should be aware of.  So

19 at that level, if the answer to that question is no ,

20 which I don't think it is, but again, it was a

21 foundational question.  If the answer to that

22 question is no, it is a directly relevant fact that
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1 the Commission should be aware of.

2      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Well, your Honor, Mr. Townsen d

3 essentially made four points, and I believe all of

4 them are wrong.  The first is he is talking about a

5 rule and the rules of practice, which as I recall

6 refers to incorporation of other law on hearsay

7 evidence and an exception to hearsay evidence.  We

8 are talking not about whether something is hearsay --

9      MR. TOWNSEND:  Well, that's not correct,

10 Mr. Ratnaswamy, and if you want to refer to it,

11 then -- and again, I would suggest that if you are

12 going to bring the rules of evidence, then you shou ld

13 also bring the Illinois Administrative Code as well

14 that applies to this proceeding.

15               It's the Illinois Administrative Code

16 Section 200.610(b), and it applies to all

17 proceedings, and it does not limit that to -- that

18 statement does not limit it to hearsay.

19      MR. RATNASWAMY:  No.  I don't have the rule in

20 front of me, but let me --

21      MR. TOWNSEND:  I am happy to show it to you, i f

22 you would like, Mr. Ratnaswamy.



455

1      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I would like to see it, but

2 let me --

3      MR. TOWNSEND:  Your Honors, I am sure you are

4 familiar with it.

5      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Can I finish with my other

6 three points, and then I will take a look at the

7 rule, because my recollection differs from what you

8 are saying.

9               Mr. Townsend says we should have a

10 full and complete record.  Having a full and comple te

11 record is a goal, indeed, but you don't prepare or

12 result in a full and complete record by asking the

13 wrong witness.  You ask people about the things the y

14 testified about.  You don't open it up to ask peopl e

15 about things beyond the scope of their testimony.

16               He said he is the most senior witness .

17 Well, that's true, but that doesn't mean you can as k

18 him about everything.  Again, you have case law,

19 rules and practice about this subject of limiting

20 people to the scope of examination.

21               And frankly, I think the fourth

22 argument that we are asking him about something
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1 outside the scope of his testimony to test his

2 credibility is implausible.

3      MR. TOWNSEND:  Again, if his answer to that

4 question is, no, he doesn't know the answer to it, it

5 is probative.

6               But secondly, it is completely within

7 even the strict rules of Illinois evidence that you

8 may ask questions about the scope of the testimony.

9 You can ask questions about things that were not

10 included in the testimony.  Why is it that you did

11 not include it, and, in fact, that is one of the

12 issues here.  It's that Peoples has not proposed an y

13 revisions to the Choices For You Program, that

14 that's -- that is one of the issues that the most

15 senior person who is in charge of all of the

16 regulatory affairs for Peoples and North Shore Gas is

17 here to be able to answer.

18               You decided and we understand that hi s

19 authority is to decide or not decide on these major

20 issues.  You decided not to present any evidence to

21 change the Choices For You Program.  That is a

22 relevant piece of information.
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1      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I have two responses to that.

2 First, if we are going to say it is within the scop e

3 of examination to ask someone about everything they

4 didn't do, then there is no limit upon the scope of

5 examination, and second, if IGS wanted to or even d id

6 raise whether we didn't propose something, why we

7 didn't propose it, other witnesses addressed the

8 testimony of IGS, not Mr. Schott.

9      MR. TOWNSEND:  Your Honors, it's black letter

10 law that the witness can be cross-examined as well to

11 ascertain not only which factors were taken into

12 account, but also factors that were not considered.

13 You can cross-examine on that.  I am happy to brief

14 that issue if you want to, but that's black letter

15 law in Illinois.

16      MR. RATNASWAMY:  There is no decision in the

17 scope of his testimony that relates to the Choices

18 For You Program.

19      MR. TOWNSEND:  The decision is that they

20 decided not to change a single term associated with

21 the Choices For You Program.  That's relevant, and

22 that's a decision that this witness would have made .
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1      MR. RATNASWAMY:  There is a witness who

2 testified on this subject.  I see no reason in law or

3 practicality to say that Mr. Schott ought to be

4 examined about something where the Utilities

5 presented someone else as the witness.

6      MR. TOWNSEND:  Because he is the one that woul d

7 have made the decision, not the other person, not t he

8 implementer.

9      JUDGE DOLAN:  We are going to overrule the

10 objection, but by overruling it, we are not going t o

11 allow a fishing expedition if he doesn't have the

12 information that you are seeking.

13      MR. TOWNSEND:  Thank you, your Honors.

14 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

15      Q.   Mr. Schott, I believe that the pending

16 question was, are you aware that under traditional

17 Utility sales service, customers buy the commodity of

18 natural gas from the Utilities under a regulated ra te

19 that is reflected in the Utility's purchase gas

20 adjustment mechanism or PGA mechanism?

21      A.   Yes.

22      Q.   And would you agree that under the Choice s
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1 For You Program, small commercial and residential

2 customers have the option to leave the PGA rate and

3 instead purchase the commodity of natural gas for a n

4 alternative gas supplier, what I will refer to as

5 AGSs or alternative gas suppliers?

6      A.   I would not be aware of any terms under

7 which they could leave.  I will accept that they ca n

8 leave.  I am not familiar with that.

9      Q.   You don't know that residential customers

10 can purchase the commodity of natural gas from

11 someone other than the local Utilities?

12      A.   Yes, I am aware of that.

13      Q.   And those are alternative retail gas

14 suppliers, right?

15      A.   Yes.

16      Q.   And there is an entire provision in the

17 Public Utilities Act that addresses regulations of

18 the alternative retail gas suppliers?

19      A.   I'm not familiar with that.

20      Q.   You have tariffs that set forth the Choic es

21 For You Program, correct?

22      A.   That's my understanding.
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1      Q.   And just to be clear, if a customer decid es

2 to sign up for gas supply with an alternative gas

3 supplier, that customer continues to receive its

4 natural gas through the physical facilities that ar e

5 owned by the Companies, right?

6      A.   Yes.

7      Q.   What the Company -- strike that.

8               What the customer is buying from an

9 alternative guy supplier is the commodity of natura l

10 gas itself, but the customer also continues to pay

11 Peoples and North Shore each month for the

12 non-commodity assets and delivery services that the

13 Companies provide, right?

14      A.   You are starting to get into my areas of

15 familiarity.  I did not know that for a fact.

16      Q.   A traditional sales customer of the Utili ty

17 receives both the commodity of natural gas and the

18 delivery services from the Utilities, right?

19      A.   Yes.

20      Q.   And you would agree that traditional sale s

21 customers of the Utilities should pay for the asset s

22 and services associated with the Utilities both
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1 providing the commodity of natural gas and in

2 delivering the gas, right?

3      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Now, I will get back to

4 objecting.  I don't know at what point your Honors

5 may have expected me to return, but -- to this

6 subject, but now he is being asked about a policy

7 question which is addressed in the testimony of oth er

8 witnesses, not him.

9      MR. TOWNSEND:  Again, this is the senior --

10 this is the senior person who is testifying.  He si ts

11 on the boards of directors.  Is this -- is this his

12 belief that they -- this is the way in which those

13 customers --

14      JUDGE DOLAN:  Mr. Townsend, answer me this

15 question.  If he didn't testify about it and there

16 are other witnesses that did, then how are we

17 supposed to know -- I mean, I just find it hard to

18 believe that you are going to pursue this.  Just

19 because he is the most senior witness for the Compa ny

20 doesn't mean that he knows everything, every aspect

21 about the case.

22      MR. TOWNSEND:  Again, I don't think that this



462

1 is really getting down into, you know, Line 422 of --

2 you know, this really is a high level policy questi on

3 with regards to cost recovery.

4      JUDGE DOLAN:  I think he has made it clear tha t

5 he -- it's not an area that he deals with personall y.

6 I am going to sustain that objection.

7 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

8      Q.   Do you have views with regards to

9 ratemaking principals that should be followed by th e

10 Companies?

11      A.   Yes.

12      Q.   Do you believe in the ratemaking principa l

13 that costs should be recovered from the costs cause d?

14      A.   Yes.

15      Q.   So you would agree that sales customers

16 should pay for the costs that they caused and from

17 which they benefit, right?

18      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I will again object, your

19 Honor.  I mean, there is back and forth between the

20 IGS witness and a different witness on behalf of th e

21 Utilities on this subject.  I don't see why

22 Mr. Schott is -- given the scope of his testimony i s
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1 subject to cross-examination on this subject.

2      MR. TOWNSEND:  This is the witness that direct s

3 the policy.

4      MR. RATNASWAMY:  By that logic, we could have

5 two weeks of cross of Mr. Schott about everything

6 anyone is interested in in this case that falls

7 within his jurisdiction.

8      MR. TOWNSEND:  Again, your Honors, that's an

9 irrelevant hypothetical.  We have got specific line s

10 of cross-examination that we are looking at here.  He

11 has already indicated that he does have ratemaking

12 principals that guide his decisions I am asking

13 whether this is one of the ratemaking principals th at

14 he believes in.

15      MR. RATNASWAMY:  It is a rare opportunity for

16 me to quote the categorical imperative, but if it i s

17 wrong to have beyond the scope testimony and open t he

18 door to it, then we shouldn't do it on the theory

19 that we are just going to do a little of it or we a re

20 just going to do an hour of it.

21      MR. TOWNSEND:  Again, that's not the basis of

22 the response.  The response is that this is
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1 directly -- there are reasons why he makes policy

2 decisions.  We are entitled to probe why it is that

3 he is making these policy decisions that are

4 directing the other people to implement those

5 policies.

6      MR. RATNASWAMY:  We had a witness who testifie d

7 on the policies.  It's not Mr. Schott.

8      MR. TOWNSEND:  Another person is implementing

9 the policies that Mr. Schott is directing.

10      JUDGE DOLAN:  I think we are going to sustain

11 that objection.

12 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

13      Q.   Would you agree that Choices For You

14 customers should not be charged for costs that

15 choices for you customers do not cause and from whi ch

16 Choices For You customers do not benefit?

17      MR. RATNASWAMY:  You know, Mr. Schott answered

18 on a very general question about cost causation, bu t

19 this doesn't seem to me any different than -- in

20 substance than the question that the objection was

21 just sustained.

22      MR. TOWNSEND:  If that -- if the policy of thi s
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1 Company as embodied by this witness is that Choices

2 For You customers should be charged more -- should

3 not be charged based on cost causation principals,

4 that's -- again, it's directly relevant, and it's

5 something that this witness would have an influence

6 on the policy decisions that are implemented by oth er

7 people who will be testifying.

8      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I could talk again, but I

9 would just be repeating.  There is another witness.

10 It isn't Mr. Schott.

11      JUDGE DOLAN:  I have to -- I think we agree on

12 that.  If Mr. Schott did not testify to this -- and

13 it's very difficult for us to allow you to keep goi ng

14 on and on about something that he didn't testify to ,

15 because then you are going to try to -- I don't kno w

16 what you are going to do with it, but I am assuming

17 that you are going to use it --

18      MR. TOWNSEND:  To reflect what the policy of

19 the Company's -- the head of the Company says shoul d

20 be the policy with regards to Choices For You

21 customers.  You are right.  That's exactly what we

22 are trying to do.  We are trying to understand what
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1 the most senior person that they have made availabl e

2 believes should be the way in which these costs are

3 recovered.

4      JUDGE DOLAN:  But I think they have made it

5 clear that Mr. Schott has testified that he isn't

6 dealing with this subject.  I mean, you are trying

7 to -- I think what you are trying to do is generall y

8 get him to agree to something, and then I don't kno w

9 how you are going to tie it into the program that h e

10 has already testified that he has no details about.

11 And that's where I have -- I think that's where we

12 have our problem.

13      MR. TOWNSEND:  Your Honors, this is a high

14 level policy question that I am asking.  It's not - -

15 I am not asking about the details of the particular

16 terms of the tariff.  I am asking about the

17 fundamental question about how do you believe that

18 those customers should be treated?

19               And this is the witness who is -- his

20 responsibilities include all Utility and regulatory

21 rate matters for both of the Companies.  If they

22 believe that that's not the -- if they believe that
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1 it's something different than that, we should be ab le

2 to find that out.

3      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Well, your Honors, I do

4 actually have something new to say now.  The case w as

5 filed on July 31st.  Last I heard, we had 1,580

6 something data requests.  I don't think there was

7 ever a data request to Mr. Schott asking anything

8 about this.  I mean, there has been any number of - -

9      MR. TOWNSEND:  That's a bogus objection, your

10 Honors.  We are not limited by data requests as to

11 what we can ask on cross-examination.  We have got a

12 directly relevant question as to how it is that the

13 Companies believe these -- this class of customers

14 should be treated.

15      MR. RATNASWAMY:  And --

16      MR. TOWNSEND:  And now the Utilities are sayin g

17 we can't ask the most senior person that question.

18      MR. RATNASWAMY:  No, no.  You have had

19 something like seven months to answer -- all the da ta

20 request responses are answered under oath.  We woul d

21 have a witness who has testified on it.  There is n o

22 reason to wait until the evidentiary hearing to ask
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1 out of scope questions of Mr. Schott, who is not th e

2 witness on the subject.

3      JUDGE DOLAN:  We are going to sustain that

4 objection.

5 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

6      Q.   Mr. Schott, do the Companies care if a

7 customer takes supply service from one of the

8 Companies or from an alternative supplier?

9      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Your Honor, I don't see how

10 that relates to anything in his testimony.

11      JUDGE DOLAN:  If you can answer it, go ahead

12 and answer.

13      THE WITNESS:  Do we care?  Can you be more

14 specific?

15 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

16      Q.   Do the Companies believe that customers

17 should be penalized just because they take a

18 commodity service from an alternative supplier?

19      A.   No.

20      Q.   Would you agree that the Companies should

21 be indifferent as to whether the customers remain o n

22 traditional sales service or purchase gas from an
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1 alternative supplier underneath the Choices For You

2 program?

3      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I will object again.  It's

4 beyond the scope of his testimony.

5      JUDGE DOLAN:  Sustained.

6 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

7      Q.   You testified that you are responsible fo r

8 all external communications for Peoples and North

9 Shore, right?

10      A.   I was.

11      Q.   Would that include websites?

12      A.   The people who work on websites are in my

13 organization.  Were.  I'm sorry.  Were in my

14 organization.

15      Q.   And there is no one else testifying in th is

16 case about the websites of Peoples and North Shore,

17 right, to the best of your knowledge?

18      A.   To the best of my knowledge, yes.

19      Q.   I will hand you what's being marked as IG S

20 Energy Cross Exhibits -- I think it's 8 and 9.

21

22
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1                      (Whereupon, IGS Energy Cross

2                      Exhibit Nos. 8-9 were marked f or

3                      identification.)

4 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

5      Q.   And are those printouts from the websites

6 from North Shore Gas and Peoples Gas dealing with t he

7 Choices For You Program?

8      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Your Honors, I object.  I

9 recognize this is in some sense a foundation

10 question, but it is a foundation question about a

11 part of the website that addresses a subject that i s

12 not within the scope of his testimony.  We could sh ow

13 him all -- I don't know -- thousands of pages of th e

14 website, but it doesn't make it proper examination,

15 even if someone who works on the website is in the

16 organization he used to head.

17      MR. TOWNSEND:  He was actually in charge of

18 this external face for the Company.  There is nobod y

19 else who is being presented as a witness for the

20 external face for the Company, and so he seems to b e

21 the appropriate person to ask about what the websit e

22 says about --
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1      MR. RATNASWAMY:  There is a witness on this

2 subject.  It is not Mr. Schott.  This could have be en

3 used in direct or rebuttal of IGS or -- and it coul d

4 be used on cross if it's within the scope, which I

5 assume it is, of the witness who testifies on this

6 subject.  That doesn't make it proper for Mr. Schot t.

7      MR. TOWNSEND:  So which witness are you

8 identifying, Mr. Ratnaswamy?

9      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I believe -- I didn't work

10 with this witness, but I believe the witness on the

11 subject of Choices For You is Ms. Egelhoff -- or no .

12 I don't know.  I just know it's not in the scope of

13 Mr. Schott's testimony.  Are you saying that there is

14 nobody who raised it at all?

15      MR. TOWNSEND:  No.  You suggested that there

16 was somebody else who we could ask about these cros s

17 exhibits and --

18      MR. RATNASWAMY:  No.  I said I -- no.  What I

19 said was I assumed that if there is a witness on th e

20 subject of the Choices For You Program, this could be

21 within the scope of their testimony.  I'm not

22 offering a legal opinion on the scope of someone's
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1 testimony other than Mr. Schott.

2               I am offering the view that it's not

3 within the scope of his.  It may or may not be in t he

4 scope of someone else's testimony.  But if the

5 hypothesis is that if there is no one whose testimo ny

6 has this in scope, therefore it's okay to ask Mr.

7 Schott, I don't think that's the law either.

8      MR. TOWNSEND:  No.  Actually, I was challengin g

9 a factual statement that you made about the fact th at

10 there was going to be another witness who this is

11 within the scope of their testimony, and if you are

12 saying now you don't know, then that's fine.  You

13 don't know.  All I am --

14      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I believe I said I assumed.  I

15 didn't make a statement of fact about the scope of

16 someone else's testimony.

17      MR. TOWNSEND:  Your Honors, Choices For You is

18 a subject in the case.  We have to be able to ask - -

19 we have to have somebody we can cross-examine about

20 this, so --

21      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Well, as I understand it now,

22 Ms. Grace refers to the subject of Choices For You.
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1 I don't know her testimony well enough to know

2 whether this particular set of documents is within

3 the scope of her testimony.

4      MR. TOWNSEND:  Okay.  I don't want to be in a

5 position of having to ask Ms. Grace -- unless you

6 want -- well, I will tell you what.  We will try to

7 work with the Company to find a witness to ask abou t

8 that web page, okay?

9               However, can I approach the witnesses ?

10 I will hand you what's being marked as IGS Energy

11 Cross Exhibits 10 and 11.

12                      (Whereupon, IGS Energy Cross

13                      Exhibit Nos. 10-11 were marked

14                      for identification.)

15 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

16      Q.   Mr. Schott, are you familiar with the

17 Peoples and North Shore vision, mission, values and

18 expectations?

19      A.   Yes.

20      Q.   And are those reflected on the web pages

21 that are on IGS Cross Exhibits 10 and 11?

22      A.   Yes.
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1      Q.   And the Company's stated corporate values

2 specifically talk about service to customers, right ?

3      A.   Yes.

4      Q.   And according to the Companies' corporate

5 values, the Companies focus on creative solutions t o

6 meet and exceed our customers' expectations, right?

7      A.   Yes.

8      Q.   Now, obviously fair treatment is a

9 reasonable customer expectation, right?

10      A.   Fair is a subjective term.

11      Q.   But it's reasonable for customers to

12 believe that they are going to be treated fairly by

13 the Utilities, isn't it?

14      A.   Yes.

15      Q.   Do the Companies view alternative gas

16 suppliers as customers?

17      A.   That's a good question.  I would -- the

18 people we generally view as customers are the end

19 users.

20      Q.   Do the Companies want to meet or exceed t he

21 expectation of alternative gas suppliers?

22      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I will object, your Honor.
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1 This is now again well beyond the scope of the

2 testimony.

3      JUDGE DOLAN:  Can you repeat the question,

4 please?

5 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

6      Q.   Do the Companies want to meet or exceed t he

7 expectations of alternative gas suppliers?

8      JUDGE DOLAN:  I will overrule that objection.

9 BY THE WITNESS:

10      A.   Well, as I testified, we think of our end

11 users as our customers.  So I would -- so not

12 necessarily, I guess I would say, would be my answe r.

13 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

14      Q.   Do you view alternative gas suppliers of

15 agents of your customers?

16      A.   From a legal sense, I believe they are.

17      Q.   One of the stated values of the Companies

18 is collaboration, right?

19      A.   Yes.

20      Q.   And the Companies' values indicates that

21 the Companies should, quote, "consider a broad

22 spectrum of ideas and opinions before formulating
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1 business strategies and goals", correct?

2      A.   Yes.

3      Q.   Would you agree that one perspective that

4 should be considered is that of alternative gas

5 suppliers?

6      A.   Under that particular value?  Were you

7 asking under that particular value under

8 collaboration we should consider the -- I'm sorry.

9 Restate the question.

10      Q.   Well, I guess let's take a step back.  Th e

11 values -- on the web page it indicates that the

12 Companies are committed to serving "all of our

13 stakeholders in a way that is consistent with our

14 values", correct?

15      A.   Correct.

16      Q.   And would the alternative gas suppliers b e

17 one of the stakeholders that the Companies are

18 serving?

19      A.   Where is the term "stakeholder" used?

20      Q.   Under values.  Do you see the heading of

21 values?

22      A.   Thank you, yes.
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1      Q.   It says, "We are committed to serving all

2 of our stakeholders in ways that are consistent wit h

3 our values", right?

4      A.   Yes, but I -- you know, the stakeholder,

5 the general sense of that term is customers,

6 employees and shareholders and investors.

7      Q.   And not alternative retail gas suppliers?

8      A.   Not necessarily, no.

9      Q.   Would they be specifically excluded from

10 that?

11      A.   No.

12      Q.   So when you are collaborating -- and

13 collaboration is one of the values that the Company

14 claims that it advances, correct?  The fourth bulle t

15 point under values is collaboration, right?

16      A.   Yes.

17      Q.   And there it indicates that you consider a

18 broad spectrum of ideas and opinions before

19 formulating business strategies and goals, right?

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   And so would you agree that one of the

22 perspectives that should be considered is that of
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1 alternative gas suppliers?

2      A.   Yes.

3      Q.   Did the Company solicit input from

4 alternative gas suppliers regarding the Choices For

5 You Program prior to filing this rate case?

6      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I am going to object --

7      A.   I don't know.

8      MR. RATNASWAMY:  He doesn't know.  So he beat

9 me to it.

10 BY THE WITNESS:

11      A.   I said I do not know.

12 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

13      Q.   Do you see the heading, "Expectations"?

14      A.   Yes, I do.

15      Q.   And the very first expectation is that th e

16 Companies will embrace change, right?

17      A.   Yes, I do.

18      Q.   Would you agree that it would be

19 inconsistent with the Companies' publically declare d

20 vision, mission, values and expectations for the

21 Companies to ignore proposals made by alternative

22 suppliers that would result in a more fair or
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1 efficient service for customers?

2      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I object that this is beyond

3 the scope of his testimony.

4      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Can you repeat the question?

5 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

6      Q.   Would you agree that it would be

7 inconsistent with the Companies' publicly declared

8 vision, mission, values and expectations for the

9 Companies to ignore proposals made by alternative

10 suppliers that would result in more fair or efficie nt

11 service for customers?

12      JUDGE TEAGUE:  I am going to sustain the

13 objection.

14 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

15      Q.   Have the Companies investigated the

16 customer benefits that would result from the

17 Companies no longer acting as the provider of last

18 report?

19      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I object that this is beyond

20 the scope of his testimony.

21      MR. TOWNSEND:  Your Honors, again, they are

22 publically saying that they are embracing change.
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1 The concept of the Utilities no longer acting as th e

2 provider of last resort certainly would be a change .

3 This is a person who is aware of what -- he sits on

4 the boards of Peoples and North Shore.  The questio n

5 just is, have they examined what the benefits would

6 be for them stepping away from that role?

7      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Your Honors, I have two

8 responses.  This one, I am hoping I'm not getting t he

9 wrong one this time.  Ms. Egelhoff is the Company's

10 witness on the subject of provider of last resort,

11 and second, again, the logic of making this within

12 the scope, it's limitless.  You pick two words call ed

13 "embrace change" and then infer from that you can,

14 therefore, ask the witness about all possible

15 changes.  That does not make it within the scope of

16 his testimony or fair cross-examination.

17      MR. TOWNSEND:  You know, changing provider of

18 last report is not all changes.  It's not, you know ,

19 changing the color of the hats on the workers in th e

20 streets.  You know, this is a fundamental change in

21 the way in which the Companies do business.  And th e

22 suggestion that Ms. Egelhoff -- and maybe I am wron g,
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1 but the suggestion that she knows what the boards o f

2 directors of Peoples and North Shore have considere d

3 as to whether or not they are going -- they have

4 considered that, I don't think that that's a credib le

5 representation.

6      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I don't think I made that

7 representation.  What I said is she is the witness on

8 that subject, a provider of last resort.  Again, if

9 the notion is he is on the board, and therefore, he

10 can be asked about everything that ever gets

11 discussed by the board, that isn't how the rules

12 work.

13      JUDGE DOLAN:  I am going to sustain the

14 objection.

15      MR. TOWNSEND:  Can I make an on-the-record dat a

16 request for any documents relating to any

17 investigation that the Companies have performed int o

18 the customer benefits that would result from the

19 Companies no longer acting as the provider of last

20 resort?  I would request that we get a response

21 tomorrow.

22      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I don't know why that is a
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1 reasonable request at this juncture.  We are 1,600

2 data requests into the case, and now you are going to

3 ask about a policy question that has been raised by

4 witnesses once previously?

5      MR. TOWNSEND:  Right.  Which the witnesses

6 didn't suggest that there was any investigation int o

7 this, and so the answer should be fairly simple in

8 saying no -- that there is no such document, but if

9 there is, it seems that we are entitled to it, and

10 again --

11      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Well, I don't understand why

12 this data request is being asked now, 1,600 DRs int o

13 the case.

14      MR. TOWNSEND:  Because this is now the first

15 suggestion that I -- that there may be such an

16 investigation.  The fact that you objected to that

17 question and did not allow this witness to answer

18 that question now gives us reason to believe that

19 there has been an investigation into the customer

20 benefits that would result from the Companies no

21 longer acting as the provider of last resort.

22      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Mr. Townsend's reasoning is
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1 entirely fallacious.  I think that's pretty obvious .

2      JUDGE DOLAN:  I think the reason that he

3 objected is because it wasn't subject to his

4 testimony, not that there wasn't a policy or that h e

5 was objecting because of the policy.  He was

6 objecting because this is beyond the scope of his

7 testimony.

8      MR. TOWNSEND:  Again, are you -- I have got a

9 request for an on the record data request.  Is that

10 something that the Companies are willing to respond

11 to?

12      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I will consult further.  I

13 haven't had an opportunity to address this very lat e

14 data request with them.  At this point, I would -- my

15 view is that it's untimely, but I will talk to them

16 about it.

17 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

18      Q.   I would like to direct your attention to

19 your direct testimony.  I believe this is in People s

20 case at Lines 93 through 97.  Let me know when you

21 are there.

22      A.   I am there.  I am there.
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1      Q.   You were the witness with regards to ener gy

2 efficiency program cost recovery, correct?

3      A.   I don't recall the exact scope of my

4 testimony, but I believe it was just related to the

5 rider not the energy efficiency programs themselves .

6      Q.   You are aware that the Companies have

7 previously sought and received approval for their

8 energy efficiency programs, right?

9      A.   Yes.

10      Q.   And the Companies call these programs the

11 Peoples Gas Natural Gas Savings Program and the Nor th

12 Shore Gas Natural Gas Savings Program, right?

13      A.   To be honest, I'm not familiar with the

14 brand names.

15      Q.   You would agree that all residential and

16 small commercial customers can apply for energy

17 efficiency assistance under these energy efficiency

18 programs, correct?

19      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Your Honors, I object.  This

20 question and answer on 92 through 100 of his direct

21 testimony for Peoples Gas is, have you ever testifi ed

22 before the Commission, and he is simply identifying
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1 past dockets in which he testified.  I don't think

2 that means that he can therefore be asked about the

3 subject of his testimony in those other dockets

4 unless it is within the scope of his current

5 testimony, which in this instance it is not.

6      MR. TOWNSEND:  Your Honors, there is no one

7 else here who is testifying about energy efficiency

8 programs, and actually that's the line of

9 cross-examination here, is that there is a cost

10 recovery mechanism associated with energy efficienc y

11 programs, which allows the Companies to recover all

12 of their administrative costs associated with those

13 programs from all eligible customers, not just from

14 the customers who take service underneath that, and

15 the Company in this case has not suggested that the re

16 should be a change to the way in which that cost

17 recovery mechanism occurs for that -- for those

18 programs.

19               And so this is the witness, again,

20 that would decide whether they are going to include  a

21 revision or not include a revision to their rates,

22 and that's the purpose of this whole line of
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1 cross-examination is to be able to understand the w ay

2 in which that mechanism works and the fact that the y

3 have not suggested that that mechanism be changed i n

4 this rate case.

5      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Well, your Honors, I'm not

6 sure I can say all the reasons that's wrong, but th e

7 testimony of everyone speaks for itself.  Either th e

8 Company has proposed something or they didn't.  Thi s

9 is simply him saying there is four cases I have

10 testified in before -- excuse me -- five, and if

11 there was some point to be made, then it should hav e

12 been made by their witness, not untimely, trying to

13 get in what sounds like supplemental rebuttal throu gh

14 Mr. Schott.

15      MR. TOWNSEND:  Actually, you know, points are

16 made in the testimony that we have, but we can ask

17 this witness about the scope of this case, the

18 changes that are included and not included and the

19 reasons why they did or didn't do things.

20      JUDGE DOLAN:  We are sustaining the objection.

21 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

22      Q.   Mr. Schott, I noticed that your direct
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1 testimony suggests that the Companies should be

2 providing safe, adequate and reliable gas

3 distrubution service, correct?

4      A.   Adequate?

5      Q.   Your direct testimony at Page 9, Lines 18 5

6 to 186.

7      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I'm sorry.  What lines did yo u

8 say, please?

9      MR. TOWNSEND:  I believe it's 185 to 186.

10      MR. RATNASWAMY:  In --

11      THE WITNESS:  Oh, okay.

12      MR. TOWNSEND:  Provide adequate, reliable and

13 safe distribution services.

14 BY THE WITNESS:

15      A.   Yes.

16 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

17      Q.   You don't mention that it's a priority fo r

18 the Companies to empower customers to choose an

19 alternative supplier, do you?

20      A.   I do not mention that.

21      Q.   Illinois General Assembly and Illinois

22 Commerce Commission have made it a priority to
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1 advance customer choice over the past several years

2 right?

3      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Beyond the scope of his

4 testimony.

5      JUDGE DOLAN:  Sustained.

6 BY MR. TOWNSEND:

7      Q.   Do the Utilities believe that the Choices

8 For You Program is working as well as it possibly

9 could?

10      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I object that this is beyond

11 the scope of his testimony.

12      JUDGE DOLAN:  Sustained.

13      MR. TOWNSEND:  No further questions.  I'd move

14 for the admission of IGS Cross Exhibits 10 and 11.

15      JUDGE DOLAN:  Any objection?

16      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I object on the grounds of

17 relevance.

18      JUDGE DOLAN:  I will overrule that.  10 and 11

19 can go in.

20                      (Whereupon, IGS Cross Exhibit

21                      Nos. 10-11 were admitted into

22                      evidence.)
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1      JUDGE DOLAN:  Ms. Soderna, are you --

2      MS. SODERNA:  I won't have any questions for

3 Mr. Schott.

4      JUDGE DOLAN:  Do you want some time to --

5      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Yes, please.

6      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  We will go off the

7 record.

8                      (Whereupon, a discussion was h ad

9                      off the record.)

10      MR. RATNASWAMY:  No redirect, your Honors.

11      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Thank you, Mr.

12 Schott.

13               All right.  We are going to go ahead

14 and take a lunch break and since -- are the times

15 pretty much accurate, what we are expecting, just

16 another like 45 minutes after lunch?

17                      (Whereupon, a discussion was h ad

18                      off the record.)

19      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  We will go ahead and

20 swear in the witness.

21                      (Whereupon, the witness was du ly

22                      sworn.)
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1                      MICHAEL L. BROSCH,

2 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

3 testified as follows:

4                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

5 BY MS. LUSSON:

6      Q.   Good afternoon, Mr. Brosch.

7      A.   Good afternoon.

8      Q.   Can you please state your full name and

9 business address for the record?

10      A.   Yes.  Michael L. Brosch; P.O. Box 481934,

11 Kansas City, Missouri.

12      Q.   Mr. Brosch, you have before you several

13 exhibits.  First, we will go through an exhibit

14 that's marked AG Direct Testimony of Michael L.

15 Brosch.  That's been marked AG Exhibit 1.0, as well

16 as accompanying schedules and attachments, 1.1, 1.2 ,

17 1.3, 1.4, 1.5, 1.6, 1.7, 1.8, 1.9, 1.10, 1.11 and

18 1.12.

19               Were those -- was that testimony and

20 those exhibits prepared by you or under your

21 supervision?

22      A.   Yes.
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1      Q.   And do you have any corrections to make t o

2 that testimony at this time?

3      A.   Yes.  I am aware of two changes.  First o n

4 Page 37 at Line 825.

5      MR. RATNASWAMY:  I'm sorry.  In which

6 testimony?  I'm sorry.

7 BY THE WITNESS:

8      A.   The direct testimony, AG Exhibit 1.0, Pag e

9 37 on the top line the word "schedule" should have a

10 D on the end so that it becomes "scheduled" and the n

11 at Page 40 in the same document at Lines 908 and 91 4

12 all references to 840 should be 740.  Those are the

13 changes I am aware of that need to be made to AG

14 Exhibit 1 and the attachments.

15      Q.   And if I asked you the same questions tha t

16 appear in AG Exhibit 1.0, would your answers be the

17 same today?

18      A.   Yes.

19      Q.   And next turning to your rebuttal testimo ny

20 marked AG Exhibit 4.0, with accompanying attachment s

21 AG Exhibit 4.1, AG Exhibit 4.2, AG Exhibit 4.3, AG

22 Exhibit 4.4, AG Exhibit 4.5, AG Exhibit 4.6, AG
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1 Exhibit 4.7, AG Exhibit 4.8, AG Exhibit 4.9, AG

2 Exhibit 4.10 and AG Exhibit 4.11.

3               Were those exhibits prepared by you o r

4 under your supervision?

5      A.   Yes, they were.

6      Q.   And do you have any corrections to make t o

7 those exhibits at this time?

8      A.   Yes, just a few.  Page 27, Line 587, the

9 word "less" should be changed "more" and on Page 48

10 Line 1062, the word "significant" is misspelled.

11 Page 66, Line 1475 the word "proposed" is misspelle d.

12 And then I would note that AG Exhibit 4.6 contains a

13 response to AG 16.25 data request, AG 16.25 and

14 attachments 2, 3, and 4 to that data request should

15 have been included with the exhibit, but were

16 unintentionally omitted.

17      Q.   And were those attachments referenced in

18 your testimony?

19      A.   Yes.

20      Q.   And if I ask you the same questions that

21 appear in your rebuttal testimony today, would your

22 answers be the same?



493

1      A.   Yes.

2      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honors, I would move for the

3 admission of AG Exhibits 1.0 through 1.12, as well as

4 AG Exhibit 4.0 through AG Exhibit 4.11 with the

5 corrections as described by Mr. Brosch.

6      JUDGE DOLAN:  Any objections?

7      MR. RATNASWAMY:  No, sir.

8      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Then AG Exhibit 1.0

9 along with AG 1.11 through 1.12 and AG Exhibit 4.0

10 along with AG Exhibit 4.1 through 4.11 will be

11 admitted into the record subject to those

12 corrections.

13                      (Whereupon, AG Exhibits 1.0 wi th

14                      1.11 through 1.12 and 4.0 with

15                      4.1 through 4.11 were admitted

16                      into evidence.)

17      MS. LUSSON:  Thank you, your Honor, and we

18 tender Mr. Brosch for cross-examination.

19      MR. RATNASWAMY:  And your Honors, we do have

20 more than one questioner because of -- for the

21 Companies.

22
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1                  CROSS-EXAMINATION

2 BY MR. RATNASWAMY:

3      Q.   Could you direct your attention to your

4 direct, please, at Lines 506 to 513, please?

5      A.   All right.

6      Q.   Sorry.  We are in the process of handing

7 something out, and I don't think you have it yet.

8               Well, is it right, you testify there

9 about a proceeding before the California Public

10 Utilities Commission involving San Diego Gas and

11 Electric Company?

12      A.   Yes, I do.  I mention SDG&E in the rate

13 proceeding as an illustration of how productivity i s

14 considered in Utility ratemaking.

15      Q.   All right.  But the question I just asked

16 you, is that what you testified about, right?

17      A.   That's what -- the provision you referred

18 me to, the lines you referred me to are about, yes.

19      Q.   Okay.  Let me just -- I will come back to

20 that.  So on Lines 514 to 529 you ask about -- or

21 rather you quote something from an order of the New

22 York Public Service Commission; is that right?
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1      A.   That's correct.

2      Q.   Okay.  And do you agree that in the order

3 of the New York Public Service Commission that you

4 reference there, that involved a settlement of

5 electric and gas rates of Central Hudson Gas and

6 Electric Company?

7      A.   Yes, as indicated at Line 515.

8      Q.   And did you agree that that reference --

9 the order you reference there provides as to both t he

10 electric and the gas rates of that Utility for

11 successive incremental rate increases in each of

12 2010, 2011 and 2012?

13      A.   I think that's right.  Let me check.

14      Q.   I don't know if you have all your data

15 request responses.  I am asking you the question th at

16 happens to be in 6.02(c), if that helps?

17      A.   I just got there.  Thank you.  Yes.

18      Q.   Okay.

19      A.   Incremental rate increases in each year

20 2010, '11 and '12.

21      Q.   And would you agree that your direct

22 testimony does not identify any specific ways in
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1 which the operations of North Shore or Peoples Gas

2 are or were inefficient?

3      A.   That's correct.

4      Q.   All right.  So if we could go back to the

5 earlier lines, 506 to 513, that was really just a

6 buildup to foundation for -- if you could take a lo ok

7 at data request 6.01 from the Utilities to the

8 Attorney General's Office.

9      A.   I have it before me.

10      Q.   Okay.  I believe and Ms. Lusson can

11 confirm --

12      MS. LUSSON:  Which number are you on, John?

13      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Pardon?

14      MS. LUSSON:  Which number are you on?

15      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Your Honor, 6.01 consists of a

16 data request with answers, and it also has an

17 attachment.  The attachment was only there for

18 identification purposes, and since the data request

19 asked about those lines of Mr. Brosch's testimony,

20 and I believe -- Ms. Lusson can confirm -- that it

21 would be okay for us to move that into evidence.

22 Except it should -- the attachment should not come



497

1 with it.  That was -- that's testimony from another

2 case that was just being asked if Mr. Brosch could

3 identify it.

4               So what I am moving -- or rather I am

5 marking as Cross Exhibit 4 -- okay.  So North Shore

6 and Peoples Gas Cross Exhibit 4 would be the three --

7 excuse me -- four-page narrative response, but not

8 including the attachment.

9      MS. LUSSON:  You are not moving for this?

10                      (Whereupon, NS-PGL Cross Exhib it

11                      No. 4 was marked for

12                      identification.)

13      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Right.

14               Then all the rest that I had, Mr.

15 Brosch, if you -- are data request responses 6.08,

16 6.09 and 6.10 of the Attorney General's Office, whi ch

17 I will mark as North Shore and Peoples Gas Cross

18 Exhibits 5, 6, and 7 respectively, and they relate

19 to, again, that same area of Mr. Brosch's testimony ,

20 and I believe -- Ms. Lusson can confirm or deny --

21 that they didn't have any objection to us moving

22 those into evidence.
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1                      (Whereupon, NS-PGL Cross Exhib it

2                      Nos. 5-7 were marked for

3                      identification.)

4      MS. LUSSON:  These three?

5      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Those three.

6      MS. LUSSON:  6.08, 9 and 10?

7      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Right.

8      MS. LUSSON:  Yes.  We have no objections.

9      MR. RATNASWAMY:  So your Honors, I would move

10 as North Shore -- I don't know if you want us to wa it

11 until Mr. Jackson is done with his cross or do it

12 now?

13      JUDGE DOLAN:  Go ahead.

14      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Okay.  In that case, then as

15 long as the iron is hot, I will move for the

16 admission of Exhibits 4, 5, 6 and 7 with the provis o

17 that 4 is just the four-page narrative response and

18 does not include the attachments thereto.

19      JUDGE DOLAN:  And no objections?

20      MS. LUSSON:  No objections.

21      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Then, NS-PGL Cross

22 Exhibits 4, 5, 6 and 7 will be admitted into the
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1 record.

2                      (Whereupon, NS-PGL Cross Exhib it

3                      Nos. 4-7 were admitted into

4                      evidence.)

5      MR. RATNASWAMY:  Thank you, Mr. Brosch.

6      THE WITNESS:  Thank you.

7                      CROSS-EXAMINATION

8 BY MR. JACKSON:

9      Q.   Good afternoon, Mr. Brosch.  I'm Brad

10 Jackson.  I also represent the Company.

11      A.   Good afternoon.

12      Q.   I have got some questions for you regardi ng

13 the costs of long-term debt.

14      A.   All right.

15      JUDGE DOLAN:  Is your mike on?  I don't know i f

16 your mike is on.

17      MS. LUSSON:  What number is this?

18      MR. JACKSON:  This will be No. 8.

19                      (Whereupon, NS-PGL Cross Exhib it

20                      No. 8 was marked for

21                      identification.)

22 BY MR. JACKSON:
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1      Q.   Mr. Brosch, are you familiar with the DR

2 response that's been marked as NS-PGL Cross Exhibit

3 No. 8?

4      A.   Yes.  I believe I received it recently an d

5 reviewed it before I came here.

6      Q.   All right.  And this is a data request fr om

7 the Attorney General's Office to the Utilities,

8 correct?

9      A.   It is, yes, directed to --

10      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honors, I would object to th e

11 Company asking questions about a data request that

12 they propounded to Mr. Brosch.  I mean, this

13 essentially serves as additional direct, rebuttal o r

14 surrebuttal by the Company.

15      MR. JACKSON:  Actually, it's a data request

16 propounded by the Attorney General's Office to the

17 Utilities.

18      MS. LUSSON:  That's not what I said?

19      MR. JACKSON:  Yeah.  At least that's not what I

20 heard.

21      MS. LUSSON:  Well, I will let the question --

22      MR. JACKSON:  Yeah.  I could do it one of two
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1 ways.  I mean, I want to ask him a couple questions

2 that are contained in the document and determine

3 whether or not there is agreement between the

4 Company -- Companies and him as to those points.  I

5 can just ask the questions and come back to the

6 document.  Either way.

7      MS. LUSSON:  Well, your Honors, I have seen

8 this exhibit before.  This exhibit is essentially

9 additional testimony prepared by Ms. Gast about

10 issues that the Attorney General has raised --

11 Attorney General's Office has raised as ratemaking

12 issues in this case.  So, I mean, this strikes me a s

13 a backdoor way of getting in additional commentary

14 from the Company about issues that could have been

15 discussed in their surrebuttal testimony.

16      MR. JACKSON:  Well, I haven't asked for

17 admission of the document.  So I'm not quite sure

18 what we are talking about here.

19      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Well, I guess you ca n

20 make that objection if he tries to enter it into

21 evidence.

22 BY MR. JACKSON:
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1      Q.   Mr. Brosch, do you agree that the ability

2 of PGL and NSG to issue long-term debt cost at cost

3 rates lower than the embedded average cost of

4 long-term debt tends to reduce the overall cost rat e

5 for long-term debt on and after the date of each ne w

6 issuance?

7      A.   Yes.  If one can refinance at lower costs

8 today than the average cost of embedded debt that

9 would be true.

10      Q.   Would you also agree that the opposite is

11 true as well, that issuing long-term debt at cost

12 rates higher than the embedded average cost of

13 long-term debt tends to increase the overall cost

14 rate for long-term debt on and after the date of ea ch

15 new issuance?

16      A.   Yes.  That's the opposite to the situatio n

17 I just responded to previously.

18      Q.   And would you be advocating for a year-en d

19 cost of long-term debt if you expected issuances

20 during the test year to have cost rates higher than

21 the embedded average cost of long-term debt?

22      A.   I would be advocating for matching and
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1 consistency in whatever we are doing with the test

2 year, and the problem here raised in my testimony i s

3 the Company's advocacy is for year-end rate base,

4 which is higher than average rate base, but average

5 debt cost rates, which are higher than annualized

6 year-end debt cost rates.

7      Q.   Okay.  So if it were the case today that

8 expected issuances were expected to be costed at

9 rates higher than the embedded cost of long-term

10 debt, you would be advocating a year-end measuremen t

11 of long-term debt cost in this case?

12      A.   I would be advocating either year-end or

13 average to be consistent with the advocacy in other

14 parts of the case; for example, whether rate base i s

15 year-end or average.

16      Q.   Okay.  That's fair enough.  In the

17 situation where the expected cost of future issuanc es

18 are expected to be higher than the average embedded

19 cost, would you agree that using a year-end cost of

20 long-term debt would cause the Utility to

21 over-recover its costs?

22      A.   Let me make sure I understand your
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1 question.  You want me to assume that refinancing a nd

2 new debt cost is higher than average?

3      Q.   Correct.

4      A.   And then what am I supposed to assume abo ut

5 the timing of refinancing?

6      Q.   Well, let's -- as here at the time of the

7 rate case we are looking at, during the test year i n

8 the future there will be new issuances.

9      A.   Okay.  So at some point within the test

10 year there is new issuances that bring average

11 embedded costs up that are considered?

12      Q.   Correct.

13      MS. LUSSON:  Can I insert one clarifying

14 objection, I suppose?  Are you asking this as a

15 hypothetical?

16      MR. JACKSON:  Correct.

17 BY THE WITNESS:

18      A.   I think I have the assumptions.  Now mayb e

19 the question would be good.

20 BY MR. JACKSON:

21      Q.   All right.  In that hypothetical if the

22 long-term debt cost is measured at year-end, would
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1 that result in the Utility over-recovering its

2 long-term debt cost for the test year?

3      A.   Well, not necessarily, and I answer that

4 way, because it depends on your frame of measuremen t.

5 When you say over-recovery, it would look like

6 over-recovery if you looked backwards and compared it

7 to the average cost of long-term debt in the

8 historical period or in the test year we are

9 assuming.  If you look forward, it might be

10 over-recovery temporarily, but probably not, becaus e

11 every element of the revenue requirement calculatio n

12 is dynamic.  We select a test year.  We try to matc h

13 it as best we can, but then generally recognize tha t

14 the next day, the next year, everything changes.  I n

15 fact, it's really the reason why we try to match

16 things up in the test year, because there is the

17 possibility -- in fact, an expectation that changes

18 through time will be both favorable and unfavorable .

19               So to use your example, if debt costs

20 are going up in the future, that will be an

21 unfavorable change, but it might be offset by other

22 changes elsewhere in the business.
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1      Q.   Okay.  That's a fair enough clarification .

2 Let's talk about what we are trying to do in the ra te

3 case, not looking back historically as to what

4 actually happened, but what we are doing here in th e

5 rate case.  Assuming that we are attempting to set a

6 test year revenue requirement based on the best

7 forecast we have, under the situation I posited, if

8 we use a year-end cost of year -- of long-term debt ,

9 aren't we setting up -- all other things equal --

10 setting up the Utility to over-recover its long-ter m

11 debt cost in the test year?

12      MS. LUSSON:  Again, can I clarify?  Is this th e

13 hypothetical in terms of the long-term debt rates

14 increasing, is that --

15      MR. JACKSON:  That was part of the

16 hypothetical, yeah.  I didn't change the

17 hypothetical.

18      MS. LUSSON:  That's still here?

19      MR. JACKSON:  Correct.

20      MS. LUSSON:  Okay.

21 BY THE WITNESS:

22      A.   Okay.  I think I understand your question
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1 to be that there is refinancing at higher cost with in

2 the 2013 test year.

3 BY MR. JACKSON:

4      Q.   Forecasted within the 2013 test year.

5      A.   Right.  So if we have new rates

6 effective -- shall we assume middle of the year,

7 July?

8      Q.   Sure.

9      A.   Okay.  If we have new rates effective in

10 July, and we budgeted that refinancing at higher co st

11 and included that higher cost in the new rates, the re

12 may be a period of time of over-recovery until the

13 actual financing occurs, and then at that point tha t

14 change will have become reality, and at least with

15 respect to debt costs in isolation, you would have a

16 synchronization of cost with revenues, but as I sai d

17 before, everything changes as you march through tim e.

18               So to make your hypothetical complete ,

19 we probably would have to talk about the balance of

20 the inputs; such as, are we using a year-end rate

21 base, are we using an average rate base?  Really th e

22 notion of over or under-recovery should be viewed
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1 holistically in terms of do we have matching when w e

2 set the rates, and are we over or under-recovering

3 costs in total.

4      Q.   In my hypothetical are we matching the

5 Utility's long-term debt cost with its forecasted

6 debt cost if we use a year-end measurement of

7 long-term debt cost?

8      A.   Well, you would not be matching to the

9 average debt cost throughout the year if you used a

10 year-end annualized cost of debt.

11      Q.   And again, based on the same hypothetical ,

12 no changes, in the opposite situation where you

13 expect new issuances at a lower cost than the avera ge

14 embedded cost, you would be setting up the Utility

15 for an under-recovery of its forecasted cost,

16 correct?

17      A.   Well, you might be.  It depends on the

18 timing of the refinancing, but everything that I ju st

19 said about refinancing at higher cost would hold tr ue

20 for refinancing at a lower cost.

21      MR. JACKSON:  Thank you.  That's all I have.

22 Thanks.
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1      MR. EIDUKAS:  Excuse me, your Honor.  I have

2 two or three questions on the incentive comp issue

3 that Mr. Brosch testified about.

4      MS. LUSSON:  Excuse me.  I don't mean to

5 interrupt.  I just want to make sure and clarify.  Is

6 the Company moving to admit this?

7      MR. JACKSON:  No.  We will save another tree.

8                      CROSS-EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. EIDUKAS:

10      Q.   Good afternoon, Mr. Brosch.  My name is T ed

11 Eidukas, and I am also representing the Utilities i n

12 this case.

13      A.   Good afternoon.

14      Q.   Quick question.  If you could turn to Pag e

15 29 of your direct testimony.

16      A.   All right.

17      Q.   I am looking at Line 627 thou 630, and ju st

18 for the record, I will read them in.  It says, "Any

19 achieved future O&M savings relative to asserted te st

20 year levels of expenses will be retained for the so le

21 benefit of shareholders, because test year expense

22 amounts for ratemaking purposes are based upon



510

1 forecasted expenses -- forecasted expense amounts

2 rather than upon actual expense levels that drive

3 incentive plan payouts."

4               My question to you is, assume that

5 there are not O&M savings for that time period we a re

6 talking about.  What if instead there were higher O &M

7 costs than were forecasted?  In that situation, wha t

8 would happen; and by that I mean, who would pay for

9 those costs above the amounts that were forecasted?

10      MS. LUSSON:  Can I ask a clarifying question,

11 because I think that I am going to object as -- on

12 the grounds of vagueness.  Are you assuming then th at

13 no incentive compensation payment is made?  Is that

14 part of the question, if there were not savings?

15 BY MR. EIDUKAS:

16      Q.   No.  My question is generally, if costs a re

17 higher in a year than forecasted, would -- who woul d

18 pay for the amount by which those costs exceed the

19 forecasted level?

20      A.   I'm not altogether clear on your question .

21 In an earlier response I indicated that all element s

22 of the revenue requirement are dynamic after the te st
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1 year.  If we were to pick something in isolation,

2 your example, O&M expense, and assume a significant

3 increase in O&M expense that was not considered in

4 setting rates, it may be paid for by shareholders, or

5 it may be paid by -- for by ratepayers, depending o n

6 whether there were offsetting cost reductions

7 elsewhere; for example, the refinancing of debt at

8 lower cost.

9      Q.   My question was assuming that there were no

10 offsetting reductions elsewhere.  What if it was ju st

11 purely O&M costs were higher?

12      A.   All else constant, if O&M expense increas es

13 after a test year, the increase in O&M expense woul d

14 be borne by shareholders.

15      Q.   Now, again, assuming everything else bein g

16 equal, the Utility comes back in for its next rate

17 case, so everything else being equal, its costs --

18 it's O&M costs are -- have been higher than were

19 forecasted in the previous rate case, would you agr ee

20 with me that its more likely that the amount of O&M

21 forecasted in that next rate case would be higher

22 than in the previous case?
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1      A.   It depends on how the forecast is

2 assembled.

3      Q.   Wouldn't you agree that all else being

4 equal, if O&M expenses were higher than forecasted in

5 the previous rate case so that shareholders were

6 paying for those costs, isn't it more likely that

7 rates will be higher in that next rate case?

8      MS. LUSSON:  I am going to object just because

9 I think the question maybe is either vague or assum es

10 facts not in evidence.  I think it depends on the

11 test year chosen by the Company.  So I guess in tha t

12 regard I guess I would ask for further clarificatio n.

13      JUDGE DOLAN:  Would you try to rephrase it?

14 BY MR. EIDUKAS:

15      Q.   Sure.  In the hypothetical question I am

16 posing, assume again, only O&M expenses went up in

17 the year in question, the forecasted year, the test

18 year that we are talking about here so that

19 shareholders had to pay the costs in that area.  So

20 again, in this hypothetical nothing else has change d.

21 Now, assume that the Utility comes in for a rate ca se

22 with a future test year of -- and it's possible, th e
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1 following calendar year.  So if test year is year

2 one, the next test year is year two -- well, I gues s

3 my question is solely, is it more likely in that

4 scenario that rates will be set higher in that next

5 rate case or will be requested to be higher in that

6 next rate case by the Utility?

7      A.   Perhaps, if the cause of the expense

8 increase that caused year one's actual expenses to

9 exceed forecasts are believed to be recurring, and

10 therefore, reflected in the forecast in a credible

11 way for the year two rate case, and holding all els e

12 constant, which we tend not to do when we set rates .

13      MR. EIDUKAS:  Thank you.  That's all I have.

14      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Do you need one minute?

15      MS. LUSSON:  I will have just one minute.

16 Sure, your Honor.

17                      (Whereupon, a short break was

18                      taken.)

19      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honor, we have no redirect.

20      JUDGE DOLAN:  Thank you, Mr. Brosch.

21                      (Whereupon, a discussion was h ad

22                      off the record.)
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1      JUDGE DOLAN:  John, you said you had something

2 to take care of?

3      MR. FEELEY:  Yeah.  I know Mr. Jackson and I

4 would both like to put in our rate of return

5 witnesses, Moul, and Mr. McNally's testimony, and w e

6 have some cross exhibits that we have.  I don't kno w

7 if it would take long to do that.

8      JUDGE DOLAN:  It won't take long, you said?

9      MR. JACKSON:  Yeah.  We have waived cross of

10 the respective ROE witnesses by agreement based on

11 the agreement -- supplemental agreement to put in

12 cross exhibits by agreement.  So we have those.  We

13 can just offer them right now, and I think that we

14 would be done.  I will put an affidavit in for Mr.

15 Moul.

16      JUDGE DOLAN:  That's fine.

17      MR. JACKSON:  Now, we have a paper copy of

18 ours.  There was some question about whether the

19 paper matched perfectly the electronic version of t he

20 Excel spreadsheets.  So Staff also asked that we

21 submit disks, the electronic version.

22      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  I will mark them.
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1      MR. JACKSON:  So this would be -- our cross

2 Exhibit 9.  So that's our cross exhibit for Mr.

3 McNally.

4      JUDGE DOLAN:  Oh, for McNally.  Okay.  You had

5 written on the disk, though, Moul cross exhibit.

6 Should it be McNally cross exhibit?

7      MR. JACKSON:  It probably should be labeled

8 NS-PGL Cross Exhibit 9 to be consistent.

9                      (Whereupon, NS-PGL Cross Exhib it

10                      No. 9 was marked for

11                      identification.)

12      MS. LUSSON:  I think we are -- I don't think w e

13 are putting witnesses on it.

14      MR. JACKSON:  So it's the NS-PGL Cross Exhibit

15 No. 9.

16      MR. EIDUKAS:  We can take that back and redo

17 them if it's going to cause confusion.

18      JUDGE DOLAN:  That's okay.

19      MR. EIDUKAS:  Sorry about that.

20      JUDGE DOLAN:  I think we can deal with that.

21      MR. JACKSON:  So I would offer NS-PGL Cross

22 Exhibit No. 9.
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1      MR. FEELEY:  Staff has no objection.

2      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Hearing no objections, then

3 NS-PGL Cross Exhibit No. 9, hard copy and disk, are

4 admitted into evidence.

5                      (Whereupon, NS-PGL Cross Exhib it

6                      No. 9 was admitted into

7                      evidence.)

8      MR. FEELEY:  And then I would like to offer Mr .

9 McNally's testimony into evidence, or I can do my

10 cross exhibit, but we both have to get our witness

11 testimony in.

12      MR. JACKSON:  We will just do it through

13 affidavit, or I'm not --

14      MR. FEELEY:  Pardon?

15      MR. JACKSON:  Can we just do that through the

16 affidavits filed?

17      MR. FEELEY:  We still have to offer it on the

18 record.  Actually, if you want to do Moul's, and th en

19 I will do McNally.

20      MR. JACKSON:  All right.  So I would offer int o

21 evidence Mr. Moul's direct testimony NS Exhibit 3.0

22 accompanied by NS Exhibits 3.1 through 3.13, his
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1 direct testimony, PGL Exhibit 3.0 accompanied by PG L

2 Exhibits 3.1 the through 3.13, his rebuttal

3 testimony, NS-PGL 24.0 revised.  The date on that i s

4 January 8, 2013, accompanied by Exhibits NS-PGL 24. 1

5 and 24.2.  Those were filed on December 18, 2012 an d

6 then his surrebuttal testimony, NS-PGL Exhibit 39.0 .

7      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Any objections?

8      MR. FEELEY:  No objection.

9      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Okay.  Hearing none then the

10 exhibits are admitted into evidence as follows:  NS

11 Exhibits 3.0, 3.1 through 3.13, PGL Exhibit 3.0 and

12 Exhibit 3.1 through 3.13, and NS-PGL Exhibit 2 --

13 24.0 revised and then 24.1, 24.2 and then NS-PGL

14 Exhibit 39.0.

15                      (Whereupon, NS Exhibits 3.0, 3 .1

16                      through 3.13, PGL Exhibit 3.0

17                      and Exhibit 3.1 through 3.13,

18                      NS-PGL Exhibit 24.0 revised,

19                      24.1, 24.2 and NS-PGL

20                      Exhibit 39.0 were admitted int o

21                      evidence.)

22      MR. FEELEY:  And related to Mr. Moul's
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1 testimony we have two Staff cross exhibits.  I will

2 describe them first and then hand them out.  The

3 first one marked for identification is Staff Cross

4 Exhibit No. 8.  It's NS -- and it's a group exhibit .

5 It contains NS-PGL Exhibit 39.0 Work Paper-1 along

6 with the PGL response to MGM 7.01 and the attachmen t

7 PGL MGM 7.01, Attachment 01, and Staff Cross

8 Exhibit 9 is NS-PGL Exhibit 39.0 Work Paper-2.  Alo ng

9 with that is the PGL response to MGM 7.02 and the

10 attachment to PGL MGM 7.02, Attachment 01.  I will

11 hand those out.

12                      (Whereupon, Staff Cross Group

13                      Exhibit Nos. 8-9 were marked f or

14                      identification.)

15      MR. FEELEY:  So at this time, Staff would move

16 to admit into evidence ICC Cross Exhibit No. 8 and

17 ICC Staff Cross Exhibit No. 9.

18      JUDGE TEAGUE:  I have one question.  Is Exhibi t

19 No. 9 a group exhibit too or just No. 8?

20      MR. FEELEY:  I'm sorry.  I didn't --

21      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Is just No. 8 a group exhibit?

22      MR. FEELEY:  8 and 9 are both groups.  I can g o
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1 over it again.

2      JUDGE TEAGUE:  No.  It's okay.

3      MR. FEELEY:  The first page both of 8 and 9 is

4 a listing of what's contained in the group exhibit.

5 So it's basically the work paper, a data request

6 asking about that work paper and the response to th e

7 data request about the work paper and the attachmen t

8 that came with the data -- the DR response.

9      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Are there any objections?

10                      (No response.)

11      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Then ICC Cross Exhibits 8 and 9

12 are entered into the record, and we will note that

13 they are both group exhibits.

14                      (Whereupon, Staff Cross Exhibi t

15                      Nos. 8-9 were admitted into

16                      evidence.)

17      MR. FEELEY:  All right.  And then at this time ,

18 Staff would move to admit into evidence by affidavi t

19 the follow testimony relating to Michael McNally.

20 First is Mr. McNally's direct testimony.  It's been

21 marked for identification as Staff Exhibit 5.0, and

22 it contains Schedules 5.01, 5.02 N and P through 5. 03
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1 N and P, and Schedules 5.04 through 5.08.  That was

2 filed on e-Docket on November 20th, 2012.

3               The second document is Mr. McNally's

4 rebuttal testimony.  It's 28 pages, and it's been

5 marked for identification as Staff Exhibit 15.0, an d

6 it has attached to it Schedules 15.01 and 15.02 N a nd

7 P and Attachments A through D.  That was filed on

8 e-Docket on January 16th, 2013, and then also filed

9 on -- we would also offer Mr. McNally's affidavit.

10 It's marked for identification as 15.1, and that wa s

11 filed on e-Docket on February 4, 2013.

12      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Any objections?

13                      (No response.)

14      JUDGE TEAGUE:  Then those exhibits are admitte d

15 into the record.  They are as follows:  ICC Staff

16 Exhibit 5.0 and the schedules 5.0, 5.02 N and P

17 through 5.03 N and P and 5.04 through 5.08, and in

18 addition, 15.0 and Schedules 15.01, 15.02 N and P a nd

19 Attachments A through D, and ICC Staff Exhibit 15.1 .

20                      (Whereupon, Staff Exhibit 5.0

21                      and Schedules 5.0, 5.02 N and P

22                      through 5.03 N and P, 5.04
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1                      through 5.08, 15.0 and Schedul es

2                      15.01, 15.02 N and P and

3                      Attachments A through D, Staff

4                      Exhibit 15.1 were admitted int o

5                      evidence.)

6      JUDGE DOLAN:  That's it.

7      MR. FEELEY:  That's it.  We have -- do you wan t

8 to end for the day, or we have other Staff exhibits

9 that could go in by affidavit.

10      JUDGE DOLAN:  Why don't we deal with those at

11 another time, and we will just end for today?

12      MR. FEELEY:  Okay.

13      JUDGE DOLAN:  It looks like about three and a

14 half hours tomorrow.  So I think we can begin at

15 10:00 a.m.  It will be entered and continued to

16 10:00 a.m. tomorrow morning.

17      MS. LUSSON:  Your Honor, just one last-minute

18 issue.  Sorry.  It's too good to be true, right?

19               The schedules of Mr. Brosch contained

20 numbers that had been deemed proprietary by the

21 Company, and they reflected numbers in his overall

22 schedules, which included the revenue requirement
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1 adjustments that Mr. Effron had.  One of Mr. Effron 's

2 adjustments related to a construction work in

3 progress, and the Company at the time we filed that

4 testimony indicated that it was -- some of those

5 numbers were proprietary.

6               Therefore, some numbers in Mr.

7 Brosch's overall schedules were listed as

8 proprietary.  I just want to make note of that.  We

9 are attempting to see if the Company still consider s

10 those numbers proprietary, because it's my

11 understanding that in surrebuttal testimony Mr.

12 Stabile may have referenced those same numbers that

13 had been deemed proprietary and included them as

14 public numbers.

15               So if that's the case, I guess

16 tomorrow I would ask that Mr. Brosch's exhibits tha t

17 have been admitted be declared all public, assuming

18 that we get that okay from the Company on the

19 proprietary designation no longer being applicable.

20      JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Was that part of his

21 testimony?  Because I don't think -- I don't recall

22 any of his --



523

1      MS. LUSSON:  It was in his schedules that are

2 attached to his rebuttal testimony.

3      JUDGE DOLAN:  But did you mention any of those

4 as confidential on the record?

5      MS. LUSSON:  I think I failed to do that, that

6 there was a public and proprietary version on the

7 Schedule 4.1, and they just reference the -- the

8 confidential version just references those couple

9 numbers from the QIP adjustment of Mr. Effron.  So

10 if, in fact, the designation is no longer

11 appropriate, we would ask that it all be public.

12      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Then we will deal

13 with that tomorrow.

14      MS. LUSSON:  Okay.

15      JUDGE DOLAN:  I think -- because I don't think

16 when we put 4.1 into the record -- I don't think we

17 put a public and a confidential.  I don't recall

18 doing that with this testimony.  So we may have to --

19 well, why don't you make that determination, and th en

20 we will make a proper ruling tomorrow?

21      MS. LUSSON:  Okay.  Thank you, your Honor.

22      JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  Then with that, it
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1 will be entered and continued to 10:00 a.m. tomorro w.

2 Thank you.

3                      (Whereupon, the proceedings we re

4                      continued until February 7th,

5                      2013 at 10:00 a.m.)
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